Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/addr

Mitochondrial kinases in cell signaling: Facts and perspectives $\stackrel{\leftrightarrow}{\sim}$

Valeria G. Antico Arciuch^{*}, Yael Alippe, María Cecilia Carreras, Juan José Poderoso

Laboratory of Oxygen Metabolism, University Hospital, University of Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina Department of Clinical Biochemistry, University Hospital and School of Pharmacy and Biochemistry, University of Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina Department of Internal Medicine, School of Medicine, University of Buenos Aires, Buenos Aires, Argentina

A R T I C L E I N F O

ABSTRACT

Article history: Received 1 April 2009 Accepted 10 April 2009 Available online 4 September 2009

Keywords: Mitochondria MAPK ERK1/2 Akt Hydrogen peroxide Proliferation Apoptosis Cancer Phylogenetic studies had shown that evolution of mitochondria occurred in parallel with the maturation of kinases implicated in growth and final size of modern organisms. In the last years, different reports confirmed that MAPKs, Akt, PKA and PKC are present in mitochondria, particularly in the intermembrane space and inner membrane where they meet mitochondrial constitutive upstream activators. Although *a priori* phosphorylation is the apparent aim of translocation, new perspectives indicate that kinase activation depends on redox status as determined by the mitochondrial production of oxygen species. We observed that the degree of mitochondrial oxidation of ERK Cys³⁸ and Cys²¹⁴ discriminates the kinase to be phosphorylated and determines translocation to the nuclear compartment and proliferation, or accumulation in mitochondria and arrest. Otherwise, transcriptional gene regulation by Akt depends on Cys⁶⁰ and Cys³¹⁰ oxidation to sulfenic and sulfonic acids. It is concluded that the interactions between kinases and mitochondria control cell signaling pathways and participate in the modulation of cell proliferation and arrest, tissue protection, tumorigenesis and cancer progression.

© 2009 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1	1 Introduction: the world of kinases 1235				
1.	11 The MAPK case ade	1235			
		1235			
		1230			
	1.3. Protein kinase C	1236			
	1.4. Protein kinase A	1237			
2. Mitochondria in reactive oxygen species metabolism and signaling.					
	2.1. Characteristics of the mitochondrial ROS-producing system.	1237			
	2.2. Mitochondria signaling in cell proliferation and apoptosis	1237			
3.	Redox regulation of kinases	1239			
	3.1. Mechanisms of protein modification by oxidants.	1239			
	3.2. Modulation of protein kinases by redox state	1239			
	3.3. Cellular consequences of protein-thiol modifications	1239			
4.	Kinases in mitochondria	1240			
	4.1. MAPKs	1240			
	4.2. Akt	1241			
	4.3. PKC	1241			
	4.4. PKA	1241			
5.	Deregulation of signaling pathways in disease	1242			
	5.1. Cancer	1242			
	5.2. Preconditioning and myocardial protection	1243			

[🌣] This review is part of the Advanced Drug Delivery Reviews theme issue on "Mitochondrial Medicine and Therapeutics, Part II".

^{*} Corresponding author. Laboratory of Oxygen Metabolism, University Hospital, University of Buenos Aires, Córdoba 2351, City of Buenos Aires (1120), Argentina. Tel.: +54 11 59508811; fax: +54 11 59508810.

E-mail address: vantico@hospitaldeclinicas.uba.ar (V.G. Antico Arciuch).

⁰¹⁶⁹⁻⁴⁰⁹X/\$ – see front matter 0 2009 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.addr.2009.04.025

6.	Therapeutics: kinases as drug targets	1243		
7.	Concluding remarks	1245		
Acknowledgements				
Refe	erences	1246		

1. Introduction: the world of kinases

An efficient system of signaling cascades has evolved to ensure the ordered development, growth, homeostasis and reproduction of multicellular organisms. This allows cells to respond to environmental stimuli as well as to each other by integrating the numerous extracellular and intercellular cues that they are constantly receiving into a coordinated response. Ever since the discovery nearly 50 years ago that reversible phosphorylation regulates the activity of glycogen phosphorylase, there has been an intense interest in the role of protein phosphorylation in regulating protein function. The completion of the human genome sequence allowed the identification of almost all human protein kinases. The strikingly large size of the kinome constitutes about 2% of all human genes [1]. Protein kinases mediate most of the signal transduction in eukaryotic cells; by modification of substrate activity, the activated protein is translocated from the cell membrane to the nucleus, where gene transcription rate is regulated. However, it is by no means the only pathway that signaling molecules can take. Recent data strongly suggest that, in addition to signaling cascades initiated by hormones or growth factors, reactive oxygen species (ROS) are involved in physiological signaling pathways regulating various cellular functions [2,3] with hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) being the main messenger molecule. Mitochondria are suitable as a point of integration for these signaling pathways due to their critical role in cellular metabolism, redox balance, and survival-death mechanisms.

Research on mitochondria has evolved from bioenergetics to biogenesis and is particularly focused on diseases associated with mitochondrial dysfunction. Furthermore, they play also an important role in the regulation of apoptotic cell death through mechanisms which have been conserved through evolution [4]. Although extensive research on Bcl-2 pathways and the release of mitochondrial death mediators have shed a light on survival mechanisms [5,6], little is known about cell communication, in terms of the regulation of transcription of nuclear and mitochondrial genes or protein trafficking to the organelle. Thus, a new era in mitochondrial research has emerged that concerns the role of this organelle in intracellular signaling. This process is prone to have extensive implications in development, aging, and environmental adaptation.

Recently, numerous studies have demonstrated that kinases are translocated to the mitochondria [7,8], where they regulate mitochondrial activities such as phosphorylation of respiratory chain proteins [9,10] and the release of mitochondrial components that ultimately affect the whole cell responses. In addition, mutations of protein kinases and their dysregulation not only play causal roles in human disease, but also open new ways of knowledge to develop agonists and antagonists for use in disease therapy. This review summarizes the evidence on kinase translocation to mitochondria, their differential activation under redox stimuli, the final determination of cellular fate and the current therapies directed against the kinase pathways in cancer and ischemia.

1.1. The MAPK cascade

Mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) are proline-directed serine/threonine kinases [11] that have been classified into at least five subfamilies; among them, ERK1/2 (extracellular signal regulated protein kinases), JNK1/2 (c-Jun N-terminal kinase), and p38 are the most extensively studied. ERK1/2 is generally activated by growth

signals [12,13]; JNK1/2 and p38 respond to oxidative stress, heat shock, ionizing radiation, and UV light [14,15], and are mainly associated with cell cycle arrest and apoptosis. Noteworthy, oxidative stress may be viewed as a potential carcinogen due to the activation of NF κ B pathway or by causing DNA mutations [16]. MAPKs are specifically regulated by a MAPK kinase (MAPKK) [17], that is, ERK1/2 is activated by MEK1/2, p38 by MKK3, and JNK1/2 by MKK4, among others (Fig. 1).

The MEK/ERK cascade, is activated in response to protein tyrosine kinase receptors, such as EGF receptor (EGFR) or VEGF receptor (VEGFR) [18]. Growth factor binding induces receptor dimerization and phosphorylation of the cognate receptor by intrinsic tyrosine kinases. Tyrosine phosphorylation of the receptor induces recruitment of proteins that contain SH2 (Src homology 2) domains, including the adaptor protein Grb2. Grb2 is constitutively bound to the Ras activator Sos and is normally localized to the cytosol. This relocation activates Sos, which in turn activates Ras. Ras is a GTPase and hydrolyzes guanosine triphosphate (GTP) to guanosine diphosphate (GDP). When bound to GTP, Ras is able to bind to, and activate, downstream effectors. Mammalian cells contain three Ras isoforms, H-Ras, K-Ras and N-Ras. When GTP-bound, Ras recruits the kinase Raf to the membrane, where it becomes active. There are three known isoforms of Raf, namely A-Raf, B-Raf and C-Raf. Raf catalyzes the phosphorylation and activation of the dual specificity kinases, MAPK/ ERK kinases 1 and 2 (MEK1 and MEK2), which in turn activate extracellular regulated kinases, ERK1 and ERK2. Once active, ERKs dimerize and either translocate to the nucleus, where they phosphorylate transcription factors (such as the Ets family), remain in the cytosol, or translocate to multiple cellular compartments to catalyze the phosphorylation of their substrates [19].

There exist four members of the p38 kinase family, namely α , β , γ and δ . These enzymes are activated by cytokines, hormones, G-proteincoupled receptors and stress, such as, heat or osmotic shock [18]. p38 kinases, which are targets of both MEK3 and MEK6, exhibit numerous substrates, including MAPK interacting kinases (Mnk) 1 and Mnk 2, and eukaryotic initiation factor 4e (eIF4e). p38 regulates angiogenesis, cell proliferation, inflammation and cytokine production. A large body of evidence indicates that p38 activity is critical for normal immune and inflammatory responses. p38 is activated in macrophages, neutrophils, and T cells by many extracellular mediators of inflammation and participates in their functional responses, including respiratory burst activity, chemotaxis, granular exocytosis, adherence, and apoptosis, and also mediates T-cell differentiation and apoptosis by regulating gamma interferon production [20]. Besides, it also regulates the immune response by stabilizing specific cellular mRNAs involved in this process.

The JNK family consists of three ubiquitously expressed members, termed JNK1, JNK2 and JNK3 (also known as SAPK γ , SAPK α , and SAPK β , respectively). Following activation, JNK is translocated to the nucleus where it phosphorylates and up-regulates several transcription factors, including c-Jun, ATF-2, STAT3 and HSF-1 [19]. JNKs exist in 10 or more different spliced forms ubiquitously expressed, although JNK3 is present primarily in the brain. They are involved in the control of apoptosis and the development of multiple cell types in the immune system.

MAPKs are sensitive to redox changes since they are activated in a variety of cellular systems at different H_2O_2 concentrations [21]. We have previously reported that high phosphorylated ERK1/2 content is associated with proliferation and low steady state H_2O_2 ($[H_2O_2]_{ss}$) in proliferating embryonic and tumoral tissues, while tumor arrest



Fig. 1. Mammalian MAPK cascades. The MAPK pathways are stimulated in response to a variety of external cues. Whereas the ERK pathway is commonly activated by growth factors, the JNK and p38 pathways are activated by environmental stress. However, crosstalk occurs, enabling this complex network to control cellular behaviour. Adapted from Raman and Cobb [187]. MAPKKK, MAPK kinase kinase; MAPKK, MAPK kinase; ERK, extracellular regulated kinase; MEK, MAPK/ERK kinase; JNK, c-Jun N-terminal kinase; MEKK, mitogen ERK kinase kinase; DLK, dual leucine zipper-bearing kinase; MLK2, mixed lineage kinase; TAO, thousand-and-one amino acids; TAK, transforming growth factor-beta-activated kinase.

requires high $[H_2O_2]_{ss}$ with predominant p38 and JNK1/2 activation [22,23].

1.2. Akt/protein kinase B

Akt (formerly protein kinase B) is a serine/threonine kinase implicated in the regulation of cell cycle progression, cell death, adhesion, migration, metabolism and tumorigenesis. The ultimate effects of Akt activation are determined by the phosphorylation of its downstream effectors located in the cytoplasm and nucleus, as well as in other cellular compartments. Although the Akt isoforms are ubiquitously expressed in mammalian cells, evidence suggests that the relative isoform expression levels vary between tissues. Akt1 appears to be the mainly expressed isoform in most tissues, while Akt2 is highly enriched in insulin target tissues [24]. Akt1 deficient mice show normal glucose tolerance and insulin-stimulated glucose clearance from blood but display severe growth retardation [25,26]. Cells derived from Akt1 deficient mouse embryos are also more susceptible to proapoptotic stimuli. In contrast to what is observed in Akt1 null mice, disruption of the Akt2 locus results in insulin resistance and a diabetes mellitus-like phenotype [27].

Akt kinases are classically activated by engagement of receptor tyrosine kinases by peptide growth factors and cytokines, as well as oxidative stress and heat shock. Akt activation depends on PtdIns-3,4,5-P₃, and to a lesser extent on PtdIns-3,4,5-P₂, which are products of phosphoinositide 3-kinase [28]. The interaction of PtdIns-3,4,5-P₃ with the Pleckstrin homology (PH) domain of Akt1 favors the binding with their upstream activators and it undergoes phosphorylation at two sites, one in the activation loop (Thr³⁰⁸) and the other in the carboxy-terminal (C-terminal) tail (Ser⁴⁷³). Phosphorylation at Ser⁴⁷³ appears to precede and facilitate phosphorylation at Thr³⁰⁸ [29]. Akt1 is phosphorylated in Ser⁴⁷³ by mTORC2 [30] while the kinase responsible for phosphorylation in Thr³⁰⁸ is Pl-3K-dependent kinase

1 (PDK1) [31]. More important, the S473D mutant of Akt1 and Akt1 phosphorylated in Ser⁴⁷³ by the rictor-mTOR complex are better targets of PDK1 than nonphosphorylated Akt1 [29]. These findings suggest that phosphorylation at Ser⁴⁷³ may provide a docking site for PDK1. Once activated, Akt not only phosphorylates and ever-increasing list of substrates in cytosol but also can translocate to the nucleus and mitochondria.

1.3. Protein kinase C

The PKC family of Ser/Thr kinases comprises 10 members in the AGC kinase branch of the kinome. The full-length enzyme is stimulated by products downstream of phospholipase C (PLC)catalyzed hydrolysis of PIP₂, DAG and Ca²⁺ [32]. All 10 mammalian PKC isoforms contain a highly conserved kinase core at the C-terminal and an amino-terminal autoinhibitory pseudosubstrate peptide, but differ by, and are classified according to, their divergent aminoterminal regulatory regions [33]. Conventional PKC isoforms (cPKC) contain a Ca²⁺-sensitive C2 domain and two tandem DAG-sensitive C1 domains; novel PKC isoforms (nPKC) contain a Ca²⁺-insensitive C2 domain and two tandem DAG-sensitive C1 domains; and atypical PKC isoforms contain a single C1 domain that is insensitive to DAG. PKC is maintained in an inactive conformation by binding of the pseudosubstrate sequence to the substrate-binding cavity. Generation of diacylglycerol and Ca²⁺ recruits PKC to the membrane by engaging the C1 and C2 domains on the membrane. This membrane interaction provides the energy to release the pseudosubstrate from the substrate-binding cavity, allowing substrate binding and phosphorylation [34]. However, before such allosteric regulation can occur, PKC must be processed by phosphorylation.

PKC translocation to the plasma membrane generally has been considered the hallmark of activation (and frequently has been used as a measure of PKC isoform activation in cells). However, this simple model of PKC activation is not sufficient to explain the complex spatiotemporal controls of PKC localization in cells. For example, cPKCs (PKC α , PKC β I, and PKC β II) rapidly/transiently translocate to the plasma membrane via a mechanism that involves PLC-derived DAG accumulation. However, in cells displaying a biphasic DAG response, PKC α and PKC β II (but not PKC β I) are released from the plasma membrane via a regulated process that requires PKC catalytic activity [35]. PKC α /PKC β II then accumulate at a perinuclear site named the "pericentron" as a result of sustained DAG formation through a PLC-independent mechanism involving phospholipase D (PLD); PLD is a membrane-bound enzyme that generates phosphatidic acid (PA; through the hydrolysis of phosphatidylcholine), which is subsequently converted to DAG by PA phosphohydrolase [36].

PKC isoforms also translocate to specialized membrane compartments such as lipid rafts or caveolae [37]. Lipid rafts are sphingolipid-/ cholesterol-enriched plasma membrane microdomains that contribute to signal transduction through coalescence into large platforms that concentrate signaling complexes. Caveolae are the sphingolipid/ cholesterol-enriched detergent-resistant membranes that form flasklike invaginations of the plasma membrane in cells expressing caveolin. Certain PKCs also accumulate in the Golgi, nucleus or mitochondria.

1.4. Protein kinase A

PKA is the principal target of the intracellular second messenger cAMP. The cAMP/PKA signaling pathway is activated by a number of different receptors that couple to G-proteins upon binding of their respective ligands. Mammalian PKA, like the yeast counterpart, consists of two regulatory subunits (R subunits) which bind cAMP and two catalytic subunits (C subunits) [38]. The complete holoenzyme is not active, although when cAMP binds to the R subunits, the C subunits are able to dissociate as free and active units [39] and can migrate to different cellular compartments [40]. Phosphorylation of nuclear and cytoplasmic substrates mediated by PKA is critical for multiple cell functions, including metabolism, differentiation, synaptic transmission, ion channel activity, growth and development [41]. Although distinct C-PKA subunits have been isolated, the biochemical and functional features of PKA holoenzymes are basically determined by the structure and properties of their R subunits. RI α and RII α are ubiquitous, whereas RII β and RI β are expressed predominantly in the endocrine, brain, fat and reproductive tissues [42]. In addition to their typical expression and distribution, R subunits vary in their regulatory and biochemical properties. Phosphorylation at two sites at the C-terminal, Thr¹⁹⁷ and Thr³³⁸, is important for catalysis and stabilization. In contrast with other AGC kinases, phosphorylation of the C-subunit occurs before assembly into an inactive holoenzyme complex. Structural and biochemical studies have shown that phosphorylation at Ser³³⁸ stabilizes the kinase core and confers resistance to phosphatases [43].

PKAII is concentrated in particulate membranes and cellular organelles through interactions with a family of A-Kinase-Anchor-Proteins (AKAPs). Although the preferred ligand is RII/PKAII, several AKAPs also bind RI/PKAI [44]. Each AKAP includes a targeting domain that binds it to a specific cytoskeletal or membrane element and a PKA binding motif that anchors PKAII by binding RII subunits. AKAPs enhance the efficiency of cAMP signal-transducing pathways by localizing PKA near cAMP generation sites or targets [45].

2. Mitochondria in reactive oxygen species metabolism and signaling

2.1. Characteristics of the mitochondrial ROS-producing system

For many years, mitochondrial respiration was thought to follow an "all or nothing" paradigm supporting the notion that in the normal O_2 concentration range, respiration is mainly controlled by tissue demands. However, nitric oxide (NO) produced by cytosol or mitochondrial Nitric Oxide Synthases (mtNOS) adapts respiration to different physiological conditions and increases the mitochondrial production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) that contributes to NO clearance. In the physiological condition, 3-5% of O_2 is univalently reduced in normal respiration [46]. Formerly considered toxic bystanders of electron transfer reactions in mitochondria, superoxide anion (O_2^-) and its dismutation product H_2O_2 are now recognized as gene modulators throughout oxidation of reactive groups in transcription factors, kinases, and phosphatases. Electron transfer through mitochondrial complexes I-IV is linked to proton pumping across the inner membrane creating a proton electrochemical gradient between the intermembrane space and the matrix. This gradient is dissipated by the reentry of protons through ATPase channels that couple ATP synthesis to the electron transfer activity. From a classic perspective, it is accepted that the rate of this process is regulated by O_2 and substrate availability as well as ADP/ATP ratio in response to cell demands. In the last few years, significant modulatory effects of NO resulted from its high-affinity binding to cytochrome oxidase, the final electron acceptor of electron transfer chain [47].

In addition, mitochondria produce oxygen active species by autooxidation of ubisemiquinone, a transitional intermediary redox state of membrane ubiquinol. The ratio of O_2 utilized undergoes oneelectron reduction by ubisemiquinone, forming O_2^- which is dismutated by mitochondrial superoxide dismutase (Mn-SOD) to H_2O_2 that freely diffuses to cytosol [48]; besides, mitochondrial O_2^- can be driven to cytosol through voltage-dependent anion channels [49]. The ubisemiquinone pool and O_2^- production rate are increased by utilization of specific compounds, such as antimycin, which blocks electron flow between cytochromes *b* and *c* [48]. Besides the reversible inhibition of cytochrome oxidase, NO induces inhibitory effects on the *b*-*c*1 region at complex III, leading to direct ubiquinol oxidation [50,51].

Considering that NO metabolism regulates mitochondrial O_2 uptake and O_2^-/H_2O_2 , and its effects on gene expression and cell signaling, it is surmised that mitochondrial NO plays a significant role in the modulation of life processes.

2.2. Mitochondria signaling in cell proliferation and apoptosis

Over the past decade, several investigators reported that H_2O_2 and NO regulate cell proliferation [52,53]. Most of the cells in adult tissues remain in a quiescent state and reenter the cell cycle and continue proliferation only in response to tissue injury or when replacing adjacent cells [54]. It is remarkable that the cell cycle transition from G0 to G1 is not regulated by cyclin-dependent kinases, but rather by redox-sensitive cell signaling and gene expression cascades [53]. In this context, H_2O_2 and NO levels determine cell fate by triggering proliferation, arrest or apoptosis.

The antiproliferative effects of NO have been demonstrated in a variety of cell types from normal tissues and diverse tumors [55,56]. Upon exposure to NO from different sources either NOS or NO-donors, cell stop growth at G1 or G2 phase, or show a delay in S phase progression. Up-regulation of endogenous NO production, by L-arginine supplementation or by expression of the inducible Nitric Oxide Synthase (iNOS), inhibited proliferation of lymphocytes, vascular smooth muscle cells and pancreatic tumor cells [57]. Conversely, the treatment of hematopoietic progenitor cells with a NO scavenger increased cell proliferation [58].

The action of NO on the cell cycle elicits a series of molecular events. A well characterized effect is the up-regulation of the cyclindependent kinase inhibitor p21^{Cip1/Waf1} [59] in a process mediated by MAPK. Another remarkable action of NO on cell cycle is the regulation of cyclin expression. Exogenous NO decreases the synthesis of cyclin D1 but not of cyclin E in breast cancer cells and this down-regulation is accomplished without an increase in the degradation of Cdk4/6 regulatory protein [60].

Noteworthy are the effects of NO and H_2O_2 outcome in the modulation of MAPKs and cyclin D1. ERK stimulates cell proliferation and induction of active cyclin D1 by numerous mechanisms including the enhancement of AP-1 activity. It has been stated that NO induces a gradual elevation of intracellular [Ca²⁺] that leads to activation of ERK and enhances cell division. The functional blockade of Ca²⁺ and the inhibition of calmodulin prevent ERK activation and antagonize the mitogenic effect of NO [61]. On the other hand, p38 translationally down-regulates cyclin D1. This effect is due to phosphorylation of cyclin D1 at Thr²⁸⁶, which leads to the ubiquitination of the enzyme. Similarly, NO activates p38 and suppresses proliferation through the activation of JAK2-STAT5 and cyclin D1/cdk4 [62].

Hydrogen peroxide is considered an intracellular signal for cell growth and transformation. ERK1/2 translocates into the mitochondria during brain development [21] and ERK activation is a H₂O₂dependent process. In vitro, ERK1/2 activation in mitochondria was maximal at 1 µM H₂O₂, an effect also observed in embryonic hepatoblasts and isolated postnatal P2 hepatocytes, while a decreased phosphorylation concomitant with p38 MAPK activation was observed in the quiescent adult cells (Fig. 2A) [22]. The regulation of MAPKs cascades was related to the modulation of mtNOS in the sequence of proliferating to quiescent cell stages. Proliferating phenotypes are characterized by low levels of mtNOS expression and activity, with a resulting NO-dependent $[H_2O_2]_{ss}$ yield of 10^{-11} to 10⁻¹² M, and high cyclin D1 expression associated with high ERK1/2 and low p38 activities. In contrast, quiescent phenotypes presented an opposite pattern with NO-mediated H_2O_2 levels of 10^{-9} M. In accord, increases of mtNOS and H₂O₂ steady state concentration are parallel during rat brain and cerebellum development at the phase of synaptic plasticity [63].

Different effects of H_2O_2 are distinguished in transformed cells; increased proliferation in tumor lung cells P07 and mammary MM3 cell lines was observed at 1 μ M H_2O_2 , whereas cells became arrested without apoptosis at 50 μ M H_2O_2 [23]. It is noteworthy that mtNOS expression is reduced in some tumor cell lines like M3 and MM3 mammary tumors while in others like P07 lung tumors it is high but with an mtNOS activity consistently lower in tumor cells than in normal tissues. Accordingly, mitochondrial H_2O_2 production is significantly lower in tumor cells compared to normal mitochondria. In this context, a low functional level of oxidative phosphorylation, decreased mtNOS, and low NO-dependent H_2O_2 production represent a general situation common to the active growth of tumors and of embryonic tissues (Fig. 2B and C).

The process of programmed cell death or apoptosis is executed through two different pathways, known as the extrinsic and the intrinsic pathways. The extrinsic pathway involves binding of TNF- α and Fas ligand to membrane receptors leading to caspase-8 activation, while the intrinsic pathway involves mitochondrial oxidative stress and damage and mitochondrial cytochrome *c* release. Released cytochrome *c* triggers the assembly of the apoptosome complex with apoptotic protease-activating factor-1 (Apaf-1) and procaspase-9 which induces activation of caspase-9. Both pathways converge on caspase-3 activation, resulting in nuclear degradation and cellular morphological changes [64].

It has been stated that NO directly induces cytochrome c release from the mitochondria through mitochondrial potential loss [64] or by tyrosine nitration of cytochrome c [65]. High concentrations of NO and peroxynitrite (ONOO⁻) were reported to cause DNA damage and



Fig. 2. (A) Modulation of cell signaling in the developing rat liver. Western blots of liver homogenates with antibodies directed to phosphorylated MAPKs: ERK1/2 and p38. Comparative H_2O_2 steady state concentration measurements and calculations from embryonic and adult mitochondria are included. (B) Reciprocal levels of cyclin D1 and p38 MAPK activity in tumoral cell lines and adult and proliferating liver. E19 and E21 represent liver samples harvested from embryos at 19 or 21 days of development while P2 and P90 from postnatal days 2 or 90. MM3 and P07 correspond to tumoral cell lines spontaneously arisen from mammary and lung adenocarcinomas respectively. (C) Redox modulation of cell signaling. Scheme of the transition mechanism of proliferating to quiescent/apoptotic stages depending on the redox status. Inside the scheme, comparative mtNOS activity and H_2O_2 concentration drive signaling from proliferation to apoptosis.

lead to p53-mediated growth arrest and apoptosis in tumor cells [66]. Nuclear factor- κ B (NF κ B) plays a protective role against apoptosis through the up-regulation of genes encoding antiapoptotic proteins [67]. Nitric oxide inhibits NF κ B activation by inducing the expression of the NF κ B inhibitor I κ B α and by stabilization of the NF κ B/I κ B α complex [68]. In contrast to NO, oxidative stress activates I κ B kinase (IKK) which leads to the phosphorylation of I κ B α and activation of NF κ B. The activation of IKK and phosphorylation of I κ B α is blocked by antioxidants and NO [67]. Inappropriate activation of NF κ B has been linked to inflammatory events associated with autoimmune arthritis, asthma, septic shock, lung fibrosis, glomerulonephritis, atherosclerosis, and acquired immunodeficiency syndrome. In contrast, complete and persistent inhibition of NF κ B has been linked to apoptosis, inappropriate immune cell development, and delayed cell growth.

Although NO promotes apoptosis in some cells, it also displays antiapoptotic properties in other cell types. It has been claimed that the antiapoptotic mechanism involves the gene transcription of protective proteins, such as heat shock proteins, hemeoxygenase and cyclooxygenase-2 and the direct inhibition of the apoptotic activators of proteases of the caspase family by S-nitrosylation of the cysteine thiol group in the catalytic site in a cell specific way [69].

3. Redox regulation of kinases

3.1. Mechanisms of protein modification by oxidants

Besides its role in stress response to oxidative damage, there is increasing evidence that redox signaling is a part of normal metabolism in non-stressed cells. Endogenously generated oxidants, such as H_2O_2 and NO, can act as second messengers, modulating the activities of molecules involved in key cellular processes, including phosphorylative cascades [70]. Reactive oxidants can integrate into cellular signal transduction pathways through oxidation and reduction of thiol proteins, since cysteine residues are sensitive to oxidation, and changes in enzymatic activity or binding characteristics due to oxidation provide a mechanism for signal transmission [71].

There are two general proposed mechanisms for redox regulation of proteins, and both require that target proteins be transiently oxidized to enable transmission of the signal and then, enzymatically reduced to their basal oxidation state [72]. The first mechanism is given by direct action of the oxidant on key cysteine residues of highly sensitive proteins. These residues are suitable for ROS oxidation due to their low pK_a , which is defined by the molecular environment (i.e., the presence of neighboring positive amino acids that helps ionization), although it is likely that there are other determinants for ROS reactivity. The second mechanism for redox regulation is through an interaction with very reactive thiol proteins that act as sensors of redox state, such as thioredoxins. Once these sensors become oxidized, they facilitate the oxidation of the target protein through selective protein–protein interactions and thiol exchange.

3.2. Modulation of protein kinases by redox state

First evidence for redox modulation of kinase pathways came from studies on protein tyrosine phosphatases (PTPs), key regulators of protein tyrosine kinases (PTKs). These enzymes react rapidly, and become inactivated, when exposed to low micromolar concentrations of H_2O_2 , which specifically oxidizes the essential catalytic cysteine residue to a sulfenic acid (Cys-SOH) intermediate, and they could be fully reactivated with glutathione [73]. The cysteine-sulfenic intermediate forms a mixed disulfide that not only inactivates the enzyme, but also protects it from irreversible extra oxidation. In this sense, it has been observed that a number of PTKs, which are at the top of most of signaling cascades, are "primed" for activation through cysteine oxidation, either by inducing conformational changes that make the catalytic site more accessible (like in the case of insulin receptor kinase, IRK) or even by promoting dimerization that results in autophosphorylation (i.e., c-Ret – a receptor tyrosine kinase) [74].

Serine/threonine kinases are also regulated by ROS and other oxidants. For example, the N-terminal regulatory domain of PKCs contains zinc-binding, cysteine-rich motifs that are readily oxidized by peroxide, compromising its autoinhibitory function and, consequently, stimulating cellular PKC activity. On the other hand, the C-terminal catalytic domain contains several reactive cysteines that are targets for various chemopreventive antioxidants, so that modification of these cysteines decreases cellular PKC activity [75]. Another example for redox regulation is the switching of PKA. PKA free C-subunit can be inactivated by oxidation of a highly reactive cysteine, located in the activation loop, which is capable of forming a mixed disulfide with glutathione or an internal disulfide with another cysteine located in the C terminus. In this conformation, dephosphorylation is favored, while preferential re-phosphorylation only occurs after reduction of the kinase, thus creating a redox cycle whereby the kinase phosphorylation state may be regulated [76,77].

Increasing evidence shows that MAPK pathways are redox regulated at different levels [78]. Recently we showed that redox state modulates the mitochondrial interaction of MAPKs to MAPKKs by oxidation to sulfinic and sulfonic acids of conserved cysteine domains involved in the interaction of the MAPKs with their upstream kinases. Oxidation to sulfinic and sulfonic acids is generally thought to be irreversible, and it has sense in a tumoral context, where constitutive activity of certain pro-proliferative kinases – and inhibition of proapoptotic ones – is required. Even more, it was found that selective kinase activation is based upon a differential sensitivity to certain oxidants, since ERK2 was oxidized and activated at low H_2O_2 concentrations but its activity was reduced and no oxidation was detected at high H_2O_2 levels, and the opposite effects were seen with the proapoptotic JNK1/2 and p38 kinases [79].

Cysteine reactivity of most proteins could be not enough to become oxidized at physiological levels of ROS [70,72]. The best characterized model describing an indirect mechanism for redox kinase activation is the system Trx1/ASK1. Besides its role as a general protein disulfide reductant that contributes to balance the intracellular redox state, thioredoxins (Trx) are being postulated as signaling intermediates that sense the redox status and transmit their information to signaling molecules such as protein kinases [80]. Trx was identified as a binding protein of ASK1, a MAP3K of the MKK4/JNK and MKK3/p38 MAPK signaling cascades. If Trx is reduced, it is bound to the N-terminal region of ASK1 and inhibits its kinase activity. When become oxidized, the two cysteine residues of its redox active site form an intramolecular disulfide bond and Trx dissociates from the ASK1, which gains kinase activity by autophosphorylation of two threonine residues at the activation loop [81].

3.3. Cellular consequences of protein-thiol modifications

As summarized, oxidation of key protein-thiol groups induces conformational changes on protein kinases that lead to activation or inhibition of kinase activity by direct alteration of the active site, changes in phosphatases activity, or binding to upstream kinases and regulatory proteins. Each of these changes has different consequences in cell fate, depending on the pathways implicated and the physiological context [82]. For instance, our previous reports indicate that high phosphorylated ERK1/2 content was associated with proliferation and low $[H_2O_2]_{ss}$ in proliferating embryonic and tumoral tissues, while normal differentiation and tumor arrest required high $[H_2O_2]_{ss}$ with predominant p38 and JNK1/2 activation [22,23].

Cellular compartmentalization is another biological feature that can influence differential cellular responses to redox switches [83]. Our recent findings showed that low $[H_2O_2]_{ss}$ causes GFP-hERK2 entrance to the mitochondria and subsequent translocation to the nuclei, favoring the proliferative state. In contrast, GFP-hJNK1 enters the organelle only after high redox condition, leading to arrest or apoptosis. In spite of low oxidant stimulation, ERK2 non-oxidable mutants (C38A and C214A) are retained in mitochondria in detriment of nuclear entrance. This biochemical mechanism determines MAPK differential activation and traffic to nuclei and ultimately, sustains the phenotype of LP07 tumor cells [79].

4. Kinases in mitochondria

4.1. MAPKs

Many studies using pharmacologic inhibitors of MEK have indicated that ERK can modulate mitochondrial functions, particularly those associated with cell death. For instance, ERK signaling appears to promote mitochondrial ATP synthase function in glucose-deprived astrocytes [84], to maintain mitochondrial membrane potential and prevent cytochrome *c* release [85], and to inactivate the proapoptotic protein BAD [23]. Mitochondrial fractions of normal rat brain homogenates show 10-fold lower levels of ERK1/2 than those observed in crude homogenates [86]. However, the presence of a mitochondrial pool of ERK1/2 in normal as well as stressed tissues supports a potential physiological role for ERK in mitochondrial regulation. Our group has previously established the presence of ERK1/2, p38 and JNK1/2 within

the mitochondrion (Fig. 3A and B) [21,79]. ERK1/2 translocation to brain mitochondria follows a developmental pattern which is maximal between E19-P2 stages and afterwards declines at P3, just before maximal translocation to nucleus, and up to adulthood. These results suggest that developmental mitochondrial activation of ERK1/2 cascade contributes to its nuclear translocation effects, providing information about mitochondrial energetic and redox status to the proliferating/ differentiating nuclear pathways.

Interestingly, both ultrastructural and biochemical subfractionation studies showed ERK localized within the mitochondrion in association with the outer membrane/intermembrane space fraction [21]. Consequently, it is clear that ERK is present in an ideal location for modulating mitochondrial death mediators and respiratory or metabolic processes.

Many studies point out a role for p38 MAPK signaling in regulating cell death events, including translocation of Bax from cytosolic to mitochondrial compartments [87], caspase-independent potassium efflux [88], and transcriptional regulation of TR3, a steroid receptor-like protein that translocates from the nucleus to the mitochondria to initiate the intrinsic pathway of apoptosis [89]. Involvement of MAPKs in regulating the mitochondrial death pathway is particularly well established for JNK, not only through the activation of intermediates like Bax [90], but also by many subcellular fractionation studies showing localization of activated JNK to the mitochondria. In addition,



Fig. 3. MAPKs in mitochondria. (A) P07 cells were stained with MitoTracker Deep Red, fixed and immune stained with anti ERK1/2, JNK1/2 and p38 primary antibodies and secondary antibodies conjugated with Cy3, and analyzed in an Olympus FV1000 confocal microscope. Pixel frequency map displayed on the right. Bar = 10 µm. (B) ERK1/2 was detected in P07 mitochondria by immune labelling and transmission electron microscopy.

recent detection of mitochondrially targeted scaffold proteins lends compelling evidence for the biological relevance of mitochondrial JNK. For example, Sab (SH3BP5) which is a JNK-binding protein that colocalizes with mitochondria [91] may serve a function analogous to that of certain AKAPs in the localization of kinase activity to the mitochondria. The effects of JNK on the mitochondria often involve stimulation of apoptosis. Treatment of isolated rat brain mitochondria with active JNK causes the inhibition of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL, promoting the release of cytochrome *c* and a decrease in Dcm [92].

To understand the mechanisms of redox modulation by MAPKs, some studies have been focused on the oxidative inhibition of phosphatases (MKP) [93] and on the interaction of MAPKKs with antioxidant proteins, such as thioredoxin [94]. However, we have recently shown that the redox state modulates the mitochondrial interaction of MAPKs to MAPKKs by oxidation of conserved cysteine domains of MAPKs to sulfinic and sulfonic acids. Specifically, redox state determines MAPKs subcellular redistribution and subsequently sustains the phenotype of LP07 tumor cells [79]. In this way, modulation of cysteines immersed in conserved domains of MAPKs. A remarkable finding is that selective kinase activation is based on a differential sensitivity to oxidants, particularly H₂O₂.

4.2. Akt

Akt exerts a major role in apoptosis due to its networking with the mitochondria in the regulation and inter-connection of metabolic pathways and cell survival. Akt is able to directly or indirectly modulate apoptosis [95]. The direct effects are linked to phosphorvlation events or interactions with cell death actors, whereas the indirect regulation of apoptosis is mediated rather through transcriptional responses to apoptotic stimuli. In both cases, Akt is at the crossroads of several mitochondria-mediated cell death pathways and thus, an important target for cancer therapy [96]. Bad, as the first PKB target involved in apoptosis (identified in 1997) [97] is a proapoptotic member of the Bcl-2 family of proteins. By phosphorylating the proapoptotic factor Bad, Akt prevents the release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria [98]. In addition, the caspase cascade is further inhibited by Akt phosphorylation of procaspase 9 [99]. At the same time, Akt deliver antiapoptotic signals via positive and negative transcriptional mechanisms preventing transcription of proapoptotic genes such as Fas ligand, Bim, Trail and Tradd. Akt kinases are also involved in intermediary metabolism, in particular glucose metabolism. Its substrate, glycogen synthase kinase 3ß (GSK3), is inactivated by phosphorylation, leading to an increased glycogen synthesis. Following insulin stimulation, glucose transport is increased by Akt phosphorylation and membrane translocation of the glucose transporters GLUT1 and GLUT4 [100]. Our group has recently demonstrated that at a precise concentration, insulin increases P-Akt2 that translocates to the mitochondria and determines in situ phosphorylation and substantial cooperative mtNOS activation, high NO, and a lowering of mitochondrial oxygen uptake and resting metabolic rate. Thus, insulin signaling activates Akt2, that not only stimulates the GLUT4 recycling pathway but also increases NOS activity in the organelles in an attempt to restrain mitochondria, thus favoring the replenishment of glycogen and fat energy stores [101].

It has been reported that insulin-like growth factor 1 results in rapid translocation of P-Akt into mitochondrial subcellular fractions of neuroblastoma and human embryonic kidney cells [102]. Activated mitochondrial Akt resulted in phosphorylation and further inhibition of the β -subunit of ATP synthase and of GSK3ß. GSK3ß phosphorylates and inhibits mitochondrial pyruvate dehydrogenase activity and promotes apoptosis [103]. The mitochondrial import and export mechanisms for Akt have yet to be investigated. However, the close correlation between phosphorylation of cytosolic Akt, the accumulation in mitochondria and the rapid phosphorylation of mitochondrial GSK3ß suggests that these events are linked, possibly through an Akt phosphorylation-dependent uptake or retention mechanism.

4.3. PKC

Nearly 15 years ago, the α and β isoforms of PKC were detected in a subset of mitochondria in carp retinal Müller cells [104]. These immunoelectron microscopy studies showed that the kinase was localized in the inner membrane. Since that time, large emerging evidence indicates that PKC isoforms play a direct role in regulating mitochondrial function.

Two isoforms of a novel type of PKC, PKC δ and PKC ϵ , show opposite effects on apoptosis. For example, activation of PKC δ induces and/or enhances the apoptotic events that occur during ischemia–reperfusion and malignant progression of cancer cells, whereas activation of PKC ϵ inhibits and/or reduces these events [105].

Renal proximal tubular cells react to oxidative stress by trafficking activated PKCE to the mitochondria, which inhibits the electron transport chain, ATP production, and Na⁺ transport, possibly in part through direct phosphorylation of Na⁺-K⁺-ATPase [106]. Overexpression of wild type PKCE in MCF-7 cells inhibits activation of caspases 8 and 9 and decreases tumor necrosis factor-induced mitochondrial depolarization, which leads to the release of mitochondrial cytochrome *c* and cell death induced by TRAIL [107]. The level of the antiapoptotic protein Bcl-2 increased, whereas that of the apoptotic protein Bid decreased by PKCE at both the protein and mRNA levels. Furthermore, PKCE depletion or overexpression of a dominant negative PKC ϵ is associated with a decrease in Bcl-2 protein levels. These findings offer clear evidence that PKCE mediates its antiapoptotic effect via the mitochondria by regulating both the activities of proapoptotic and antiapoptotic proteins as well as the translocation of these proteins to mitochondria [108].

When neoplastic cells are treated with phorbol esters, H_2O_2 , or anticancer agents such as cisplatin or etoposide, PKC δ enters the mitochondria, where it elicits the release of cytochrome *c* and the consequent induction of apoptosis [109]. Similar results are shown in keratinocytes, in which exposure to UV radiation prompts PKC δ activation and mitochondrial translocation, followed by disruption of the mitochondrial membrane potential, caspase release, and apoptosis [110].

4.4. PKA

Early studies identified cAMP-dependent kinase activity in purified preparations of mitochondria from a guinea pig and rat liver suggesting the presence of mitochondrial PKA [111]. Over the last years, it has been demonstrated that PKA plays a critical role in mammalian mitochondrial physiology suggesting that locally activated PKA can efficiently phosphorylate mitochondrial substrates and thus, modulate their function. Numerous mitochondrial proteins are substrates of PKA, including the nuclear-encoded 18-kDa subunit of complex I (NDUFS4), the proapoptotic Bad protein and steroidogenic acute regulatory (StAR) protein. Phosphorylation of NDUFS4 by PKA boosts the activity of mitochondrial respiratory complexes [112]. This would increase ATP synthesis in response to conditions that induce cAMP signal transduction.

Activation of PKA by extracellular ligands or cAMP analogs inhibits apoptosis since PKA phosphorylates and inactivates Bad. Unphosphorylated Bad binds and inactivates antiapoptotic Bcl-2 homologues. This causes the release of cytochrome *c* from mitochondria and the resultant activation of the apoptotic pathway. Phosphorylation by PKA disrupts Bad association with Bcl-2 and inhibits apoptosis. cAMP signaling to mitochondria depends crucially on the localization of PKA to the outer mitochondrial membrane (OMM). Delocalization of PKA from mitochondria induced by dominant negative AKAP121 mutants reduces phosphorylation of Bad and elicits apoptosis [113]. On the contrary, overexpression of AKAP121 increases Bad phosphorylation and protects cells against proapoptotic stimuli [114].

Transport of cholesterol from cytosol to mitochondria is a highly regulated process that is stimulated by PKA-dependent phosphorylation and activation of StAR. Temporal mitochondrial ERK1/2 activation is required for PKA-mediated steroidogenesis in the Leydig-transformed MA-10 cell line [115]. PKA activity leads to the phosphorylation of a constitutive mitochondrial MEK1/2 pool. In addition, mitochondrial maximal steroidogenesis occurs as a result of the mutual action of StAR, active ERK1/2 and PKA. Interestingly, it has been demonstrated that StAR is a novel substrate of ERK1/2, and that mitochondrial ERK1/2 is part of a multimeric protein kinase complex that regulates cholesterol transport [115].

AKAP121/149 has an RNA binding motif, a KH domain. Ginsberg et al. [116] have shown that, besides anchoring PKA, AKAP121 localizes at least two mRNAs of nuclear-encoded mitochondrial proteins. Experiments in HeLa cells point out that a complex of mRNA and PKA is targeted to mitochondria by AKAP121. Purified AKAP121 KH domain binds the 3'UTRs of transcripts that encode the Fo-f subunit of mitochondrial ATP synthase and Mn-SOD. Binding entails a structural motif in the Fo-f mRNA 3'UTR, and is stimulated by PKA phosphorylation of the KH domain [116].

Moreover, Alto et al. [117] have demonstrated that Rab32, a member of the Ras superfamily of small molecular weight G-proteins, interacts directly with type II regulatory subunit of PKA functioning as an AKAP. Rab32 and a proportion of the cellular PKA pool are associated with mitochondria. Transient transfection of a GTP binding-deficient mutant of Rab32 promotes aberrant accumulation of elongated mitochondria at the microtubule organizing center. This implicates Rab32 as a key in synchronization of mitochondrial fission. Thus, Rab32 is a dual function protein that participates in both mitochondrial anchoring of PKA and mitochondrial dynamics [117].

5. Deregulation of signaling pathways in disease

5.1. Cancer

The role of the MAPK signaling pathway in cancer has been the focus of intense research. Ras genes encoded by rat sarcoma virus, *v*-*H*-*Ras* and *v*-*K*-*Ras*, were among the first oncogenes discovered [118]. Mutant Ras proteins are constitutively GTP-bound, and thus constitutively active. Ras is the most common mutated oncogene in human neoplasms, with 30% of all cancers harbouring a Ras mutation (Table 1) [119]. In addition to Ras, other proteins in the MAPK cascade contribute to carcinogenesis. The B-Raf mutation, V600E, has been identified in about 60% of patients with human melanoma and is the most common mutation in such cancers [120]. The V600E mutation results in highly active B-Raf kinase, which becomes independent of the GTP/GDP-bound state of Ras. Therefore, the Raf/MEK/ERK pathway is hyperactive. Increased ERK phosphorylation and expression has been found in pancreatic cancer [121], and increased ERK phosphorylation correlates with tumor progression in prostate cancer [122]. Augmented MEK

Table 1	
Human tumors exhibiting activated RAS-MAPK s	signaling.

Tumor type	Pathway mutations	
Colon	KRAS (45%), BRAF (12%), EGFR (30%)	
Pancreatic	KRAS (90%), EGFR (30-50%)	
Ovarian	BRAF (30%)	
Melanoma	NRAS (15%), BRAF (66%)	
Non-small-cell lung	KRAS (35%), EGFR (14–90%)	
Papillary thyroid	HRAS, KRAS and NRAS (60%); BRAF (35–70%)	
Lung	EGFR (40-80%)	
Glioblastoma	EGFR (20%)	
ALL, AML	NRAS (30%)	

ALL: acute lymphocytic leukaemia; AML: acute myeloid leukaemia.

phosphorylation has been recognized in colon cancer [123] and in 74% of myeloblasts in acute myelogenous leukaemia [124]. Finally, increased MAPK activity has also been shown in breast cancer [125]. Treatment of breast cancer cells with estradiol activates MAPKs directly and indirectly through increased production of TGFα, IGF-1 and IGFR [126].

Proteins that alter the subcellular localization of ERK1/2 have the capacity to impact cancer disease. For example, the cytoplasmic retention of ERK1/2 occurs in a fraction of breast cancer patients and is suggested to favor long-term survival of these patients [127]. Expression of Mxi2, a p38 MAPK splice form, increases the concentration of ERK1/2 in the nucleus. Mxi2 is overexpressed in certain renal cancers and its effect on ERK1/2 localization may contribute to disease [128].

After the p53 pathway, the PI3K-PTEN-PKB/Akt signaling pathway is one of the most mutated pathways associated with cancer [129]. This pathway is activated in many tumors as a result of upstream mutations in PI3K [130] or PTEN (phosphatase and tensin homologue mutated in multiple advanced cancer) [131], or of the amplification/ overexpression/mutation of PKB isoforms themselves [132]. Consequently, the constitutive activation of PKB contributes greatly to aberrant cell cycle regulation, a hallmark of many cancers, resulting in uncontrolled cell proliferation and suppressed apoptotic pathways [133]. It was nearly two decades since the initial description of AKT by Staal [134] before polymorphisms and somatic mutations were identified that directly link mutations in Akt isoforms to human cancer. Large scale sequencing efforts have identified germline single nucleotide polymorphisms and somatic mutations in AKT2 and AKT3 [135]. Carpten et al. [136] have described an activating, although rare, mutation in the pleckstrin homology domain of AKT1 in breast, colorectal and ovarian clinical cancer specimens. Others have since confirmed these findings in various cancers [137]. Specifically, a G>A mutation at nucleotide 49 results in a lysine substitution for glutamic acid at amino acid 17 [AKT1(E17K)] that results in a mutant Akt1 protein with increased plasma membrane recruitment. In culture, cells carrying the mutant allele exhibit a transformed phenotype. Retroviral transduction into Eµ-Myc transgenic mice induces leukaemia similar to myristoylated Akt1 that recapitulates the GAG-Akt fusion protein transduced by AKT8 [136]. Activation of a cytoplasmic kinase by means of a PH domain mutation has previously been reported for Bruton's tyrosine kinase (Btk) [138]. Still, the identification of such a mutation in Akt is an important confirmation for a direct involvement of Akt in cancer which was previously lacking supporting genetic evidence. Thus, both direct changes in Akt and also indirect changes in modifiers of Akt activity increase pathway strength and drive inherited and somatic tumors in humans [139].

Normal and neoplastic keratinocytes undergo apoptosis when PKCô is overexpressed and is further translocated to the mitochondria, altering its membrane potential [140]. In fact, a lack of PKCô activity has been proposed as a mechanism of both carcinogenesis and chemotherapy resistance [141].

Conversely, PKC_E acts as an oncogene with antiapoptotic effects when it is overexpressed in cancer cells and in normal rat fibroblasts [142]. PKCE is also oncogenic in colon epithelial cells by interacting with Ras signal transduction pathway, where Ras acts upstream of PKCE [143]. In addition, PI3K is involved in PKCE-mediated oncogenic signaling in the same cells [144]. PKCE has been shown to be involved in the apoptotic pathways both in cancer research and in cardiology [145,146]. Tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis inducing legend (TRAIL) is a promising anticancer agent since it selectively kills tumor cells but spares normal ones. In contrast, tumor cells are likely to be resistant to anticancer agents due to resistance to TRAIL. Research on breast cancer MCF-7 cells, has demonstrated that PKCE is a major contributing agent for resistance. Specifically, overexpression of PKCE in MCF-7 cells inhibits activation of caspases 8 and 9 and decreases tumor necrosis factor-induced mitochondrial depolarization, which causes the release of cytochrome *c* and cell death induced by TRAIL [110]. Likewise, the level of the antiapoptotic protein Bcl-2 increases,

whereas that of the apoptotic protein Bid decreases by PKC ϵ at both the protein and mRNA levels.

Using the MCF-7 cells, PKCɛ was also demonstrated to be involved in intrinsic apoptotic pathway, which is triggered by DNA damage. DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK), which is fundamentally involved in this pathway, is activated upon DNA damage, and plays an important role in DNA repair [147]. PKCɛ enhances the interaction between DNA-PK and Akt, resulting in phosphorylation of Akt at Ser⁴⁷³. Thus, PKCɛ acts upstream of Akt to regulate antiapoptotic signaling in breast cancer cells. In small cell lung cancer cells (SCLC), PKCɛ also shows an antiapoptotic effect [145]. A high percentage of patients with SCLC die due to chemoresistance. This may be caused by the increased expression of antiapoptotic proteins, X chromosomelinked IAP and Bcl-xL [147]. These effects are mediated through the formation of a specific multiprotein complex involving PKCɛ, B-Raf and S6K2. S6K1, Raf-1 and other PKC isoforms do not form similar complexes [145].

5.2. Preconditioning and myocardial protection

In the last years, different mechanisms were reported as providing powerful protection against myocardial infarction and limiting the severe sequelae of ischemia/reperfusion [148]. Among them, preconditioning was defined as a process in which low repetitive ischemic insults protect organs and tissues from further severe ischemia–reperfusion. Preconditioning has been recognized in the liver, heart and brain [149] and was as well confirmed in patients with coronary artery disease [150].

It is nowadays worth noticing that the development of preconditioning involves several pathways centered in mitochondrial functions. The integration of the activity of protein kinases, nitric oxide synthesis and activation and opening of mitochondrial ATP-sensitive K^+ (mitoK_{ATP}) channels support the platform for cardiac protecting preconditioning [151]. MitoK_{ATP} channels are present in the inner mitochondrial membrane as well as in the plasma membrane; however, the two protein constituents of the channels the sulfonylurea receptor subunit SUR2A and the potassium channel Kir proteins are likewise in different proportion in cell and mitochondrial membranes and even, some reports suggested that Kir proteins are absent from the mitochondrial channels. The ischemic insult induces an increase of Ca²⁺ in cells and mitochondria encompassed with an increase of superoxide anion and diffusible H₂O₂ and, a reduction of electron transfer rate and O₂ uptake and ATP. In the mechanism of preconditioning, the opening of mitoK_{ATP} channels induces an increase of matrix K⁺ and osmotic H₂O₂ with an augment of mitochondrial volume (swelling) and a decrease of ADP translocation and membrane potential that limits the abnormal mitochondrial Ca²⁺ uptake and reduces a putative corrective effect on membrane potential by extramitochondrial glycolytic ATP. Moreover, Ca²⁺ increases eNOS and mtNOS activities. A moderate increase of mitochondrial steady state NO concentration increases the mechanical efficiency of myocardium by impeding excessive O2 utilization during ischemia at very low O2 availability, and leads to a detectable burst of superoxide anion, particularly released at complex I [152].

PKCɛ is constitutively expressed in mitochondria and associated with the mitochondrial inner membrane [153] and stimulates mitoK_{ATP} channels. Nitric oxide participates in cardioprotection and was as well recently recognized as stimulator of mitoK_{ATP} channels by itself or indirectly through stimulation of PKCɛ. The effects of NO and PKCɛ are potentiated by activation of eNOS and PKCɛ by Akt, which in turn is synergically activated by double phosphorylation in Ser⁴⁷³ and Thr³⁰⁸ by mTOR2C and PDK1, respectively in the presence of PI3K. Once the PI3K pathway is activated by ischemia and reperfusion, P-Akt concentration increases and NO and PKCc and other substrates remain active avoiding the mitochondrial damage imposed by the next episodes. We previously demonstrated that P-Akt translocates to the mitochondria and activates mtNOS *in situ* [101]. Since matrix NO decreases the electron transfer rate

and the production of ATP that inhibits the mitoK_{ATP} channels, it is expected that preconditioning is facilitated by mtNOS with further NOreduction of membrane potential as well as by a burst of NO-released H₂O₂ by the organelles [50] that in turn contributes to Akt and PKC phosphorylation. Indeed, both NO and H₂O₂ facilitates conformational changes of PKC that opens the phosphorylation site. Kinase phosphorylation is thereby an important step of the signaling conducting to the opening of mitoK_{ATP} channels since it is abolished by supplementation with kinase phosphatases, like PP2A. Otherwise, a positive side-effect of the presence of mitochondrial Akt is the phosphorylation and inactivation of GSK3 α/β that contributes to tissue protection [154].

6. Therapeutics: kinases as drug targets

Deregulation of kinase activity has emerged as a major mechanism by which cancer cells evade normal physiological constraints on growth and survival. Current popularity of kinases as drug targets is driven by the convergence of several factors. First, with approximately 518 kinases encoded in the human genome, virtually every signal transduction process is wired through a phosphotransfer cascade, suggesting that inhibition of kinase activity can elicit a real physiological response. Accordingly, inhibition of the tyrosine kinase activity of the oncogenic BCR (breakpoint cluster region)-ABL1 fusion protein, which is a causative transforming event in chronic myeloid leukaemia (CML), could be a validated therapeutic intervention [155,156]. Second, despite a high degree of conservation in the ATPbinding site, highly selective small molecules with favorable pharmaceutical properties can be developed [157]. Third, surprisingly, inhibition of kinase activity in normal cells can often be tolerated, presenting a therapeutic window for the selective killing of tumor cells.

The MAPK cascade can be targeted at diverse levels, ranging from receptors in the plasma membrane through Ras, Raf and MEK to ERK. A number of compounds, such as the tyrosine kinase inhibitor, Imatinib, which inhibits the ABL, KIT and PDGFR kinases [158], have been developed to inhibit receptor function. Focusing on the intracellular components of the MAPK cascade, farnesyl transferase inhibitors (FTIs) show positive responses for breast, pancreatic and colorectal cancers as well as leukaemia. These compounds compete with farnesyl transferases for the CAAX motif, preventing the addition of a farnesyl group. By this means, FTIs inhibit membrane localization of Ras [159]. Although FTIs have evidenced some success in treating hematologic cancers, their use as Ras inhibitors has been complicated by the fact that K-Ras and N-Ras (the Ras isoforms commonly mutated in cancer) undergo alternative prenylation by a related enzyme, geranylgeranyltransferase I (GGTaseI), when FTase activity is inhibited by FTIs (Fig. 4). Hence, FTIs are not effective inhibitors of Ras function. Nevertheless, although FTIs are no longer considered Ras inhibitors (except for H-Ras), they have continued to progress through preclinical and clinical development, and preclinical studies are focused on identifying the true targets that contribute to the antitumor activities of FTIs. Raf kinases also supply attractive pharmacotherapeutic targets, and several C-Raf inhibitors are currently in clinical trials. ISIS5132 is a small antisense oligonucleotide that reduces C-Raf mRNA and kinase activity in metastatic breast cancer and metastatic ovarian cancer. Small molecule inhibitors of C-Raf, have also evolved into early clinical trials [160]. The multi-kinase inhibitor, sorafenib, which targets B-Raf, C-Raf, VEGFR and PDGFR, has been approved by the US Food and Drug Administration in 2005 for the treatment of advanced renal cell carcinoma in adults. Downstream from B-Raf, antagonism of MEK is being studied as potential therapy for melanoma. Two MEK inhibitors, PD0325901 and AZD6244, attenuate in vitro proliferation, soft-agar colony formation and matrigel invasion of melanoma cell lines with the V600EB-Raf mutation [161]. Interestingly, melanoma cells with V600E B-Raf are more sensitive to MEK inhibition than melanoma cells harbouring an activating Ras mutation [162],



Fig. 4. Post-translational processing of Ras. Normal Ras processing: under normal physiological conditions Ras undergoes three CAAX-motif signaled post-translational modifications catalyzed by the cytosolic farnesyltransferase (FTase), which catalyzes covalent addition of the C15 farnesyl isoprenoid. Alternative K/N-Ras processing: when FTase activity is blocked by farnesyltransferase inhibitors (FTIs), N-Ras and K-Ras (the Ras isoforms most commonly mutated in cancer) will undergo alternative prenylation by the related geranylgranyltransferase I (GGTase) enzyme, which adds the more hydrophobic C20 geranylgranyl isoprenoid to the cysteine residue of the CAAX motif. As alternatively prenylated Ras retains normal membrane association and function, FTIs fail to block the function of these Ras isoforms. H-Ras does not undergo alternative prenylation, and consequently, its function is effectively blocked by FTI treatment.

suggesting mutant Ras signals through pathways other than MEK/ERK in melanoma.

As described above, MAPK compartmentalization and further signaling determine the cellular response to the stimulus. Therefore, it would be advantageous to inhibit MAPK in a specific cellular domain, such as the nucleus or mitochondria, while minimising interference of MAPK signaling from other parts of the cell. Essentially, by not inhibiting total cellular MAPKs, pathways that are not involved in the disease or disorder should be spared. Such therapies could provide high selectivity with potentially fewer adverse effects. Although conceptually appealing, a greater understanding of MAPK signaling from distinct subcellular compartments is required before such compounds can be developed.

Other strategies have been developed in cancer treatment, including those inhibiting NFkB [163]. Pharmacological induction of oxidative stress and apoptosis by tamoxifen, the anticancer drug, has been ascribed to increased mitochondrial Ca²⁺ and mtNOS activation in rat liver and human breast cancer MCF-7 cells [164]. Moreover, the arachidonic acid metabolite 12(S)-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid, which is involved in pathological conditions associated with mitochondrial oxidative stress, induces mtNOS activation and formation of ONOO⁻ with subsequent cytochrome *c* release and apoptosis [165]. Similarly, the photodynamic therapy with sensitizers results in a significant increase in intracellular singlet oxygen ($^{1}O_{2}$) and in mtNOS activation with cytochrome *c* release and apoptotic death, a process that is attenuated by NO and $^{1}O_{2}$ scavengers [166].

The abnormal activation of the PI3K/Akt pathway has been validated as an essential step towards the initiation and maintenance of human tumors. Constitutive pathway activation can result from the distinct and/or complementary biological events including: (i) constitutively active mutants or amplification of receptor tyrosine kinases (epidermal growth factor receptor or ErbB2) leading to constitutive recruitment and activation of PI3K and downstream effectors; (ii) amplification of PI3K; (iii) presence of activating mutations in the PI3KCA gene encoding the p110 α catalytic subunit; (iv) overexpression of the downstream kinase Akt; and (v) loss or inactivating mutations of the tumor suppressor gene PTEN, an endogenous negative regulator of the PI3K pathway. The preceding alterations trigger a cascade of biological events, from cell growth and proliferation to survival and migration, which drive tumor progression. In addition, for these survival and proliferation functions, PI3K is a key regulator of angiogenic pathways and up-regulated metabolic activity in tumors. Finally, this pathway also plays a major part in the resistance of tumor cells to conventional cytotoxic and targeted anticancer therapies [167].

Two well-known and isoform-unselective PI3K inhibitors are the fungal metabolite wortmannin [168] and LY294002 [169]. These compounds block the enzymatic activity of PI3Ks by different mechanisms. Wortmannin is an irreversible inhibitor that forms a covalent bond with a conserved lysine residue involved in the phosphate-binding reaction [170], whereas LY294002 is a classical reversible, ATP competitive PI3K modulator [171]. Both compounds have served as important research tools for more than a decade in elucidating the role of PI3Ks in the biology of human cancers. In parallel with their preclinical use, the scaffolds of wortmannin and LY294002 have been the subjects of intense lead optimization efforts directed at improving upon the pharmaceutical limitations of the parent compounds. Thus, using wortmannin as a starting point, broad-spectrum PI3K inhibitors will improve pharmaceutical properties and therapeutic indexes. PWT-458 is a PEGylated derivative of wortmannin that has a higher therapeutic index in preclinical animal models compared to the parent compound. Upon intravenous (i.v.) administration, the polyethylene-glycol (PEG) moiety is cleaved and 17-hydroxywortmannin is released. In vivo antitumor activity has been reported in several human xenograft models (for example, U87MG, A549 and A498). PX-866 is a semisynthetic viridin derivative that potently and irreversibly inhibits PI3K α , γ and δ . Unlike wortmannin, it shows a certain level of selectivity over $\mbox{PI3K}\beta$ and higher stability [171]. These wortmannin derivatives have not entered clinical trials at this time.

Similar efforts have been used to improve the pharmacological properties of LY29002 and derivatives. SF-1126 [172] is a water soluble prodrug of LY294002. The compound, which is designed to target specific integrins within the tumor compartment by means of an appended peptide moiety, inhibits all paralogs of PI3K and other members of the PI3K family, including DNA-PK and mTOR. It blocks the phosphorylation and activation of Akt in cellular settings with IC₅₀

values in the low micromolar range. This prodrug approach appears to enhance the delivery of the active PI3K inhibitor to tumors resulting in significant antitumor activity in xenograft models of brain, neuroblastoma, non-small cell lung, prostate, myeloma, renal and colon carcinoma. In addition to its direct activity on cancer cells, microvessel density analysis of tumor tissue demonstrated that the compound also had significant antiangiogenic activity in vivo. The safety of SF-1126 in humans is currently being tested in phase I trials in which patients are being treated twice per week by i.v. infusion over 1.5 h in treatment cycles of 4 weeks. In parallel with the synthetic efforts made to overcome the pharmaceutical hurdles encountered with wortmannin and LY294002, high throughput screening and medicinal chemistry activities have been extensively utilized to discover and develop new selective PI3K modulators. Overall, the new generation of PI3K inhibitors has improved selectivity and drug like properties when compared with the earlier compounds. NVP-BEZ235 is an imidazo[4,5clquinoline derivative that inhibits PI3K and mTOR kinase activity by binding to the ATP-binding cleft of these enzymes [173]. The compound potently inhibits proliferation in a broad panel of tumor cell lines by specifically blocking the biological function of PI3K signaling components and inducing a G1 arrest. The antiproliferative activity of this imidazoquinoline derivative in cellular settings translates well in in vivo models of human cancer. Thus, compound treatment results in disease stasis or tumor regression when administered orally - 25 to 50 mg/kg/ day - and enhanced the efficacy when used in in vivo combination studies (for example, docetaxel or temozolomide).

Given their many cellular roles, PKC [174] isozymes are undoubtedly attractive targets for therapeutic intervention. However, the very factors that make them attractive targets also pose significant problems in designing an inhibitory strategy. The complexity of their interactions and the many secondary messenger systems involved coupled with their cellular and tissue-specific variability, renders selective drug action difficult. Staurosporine, identified 20 years ago as an antiproliferative agent, is a potent inhibitor of PKC. It probably acts as a competitive inhibitor by binding to the conserved ATP-binding sites on PKC. Although its specificity for PKC and its isozymes is poor, staurosporine has served as a lead compound from which many other PKC inhibitors have been developed [175]. Midostaurin (also known as PKC412 or nbenzoylstaurosporine), similar to UCN01 (7-hydroxystaurosporine), exhibits improved selectivity for PKC ATP-binding sites, but shows modest isozyme specificity. In addition to nPKCs and cPKCs, midostaurin inhibits other tyrosine kinase pathways, including VEGFR2, fms-related tyrosine kinase 3, platelet-derived growth factor receptor and KIT kinases [176]. In preclinical studies midostaurin showed a broad range of antitumor activity, synergizing with conventional cytotoxic agents without overt toxicity and reversing p-glycoprotein-mediated multidrug resistance in vitro and in vivo [177]. The bryostatins are a family of at least 20 naturally occurring macrocyclic lactones derived from the marine bryozoan Bugula neritina [178]. Bryostatin 1 is a potent modulator of PKC activation [179]. Short-term exposure of tumor cells to bryostatin 1 results in cPKC and nPKC activation and translocation to the nuclear membrane [180]. Conversely, prolonged exposure results in membrane depletion of PKC and decreased PKC activity [181]. In addition, bryostatin 1 down-regulates some PKC isozymes, notably PKC α , through the proteasomal degradation of the enzyme [182]. In preclinical models bryostatin 1 inhibits cell growth, angiogenesis and promotes differentiation and apoptosis. The basis for the divergent activities of bryostatin 1 was derived from differential isoform activation (PKCs α , δ and ε) [183] or nuclear translocation (PKC β), but whether the same mechanisms are active in every tumor type is not clear. In order to achieve greater isozyme specificity, antisense oligonucleotides or peptide fragments have been developed to either inhibit or promote the translocation of PKC isoforms to specific anchoring proteins [184].

Kinase signaling cascades involve an intricate array of interconnected circuits. This complexity suggests that targeting this pathway will be not as straightforward as once imagined. Additionally, as the clinical analyses of these inhibitors progress (Table 2), developing a greater appreciation of the complex biology and genetics of the cancer cell will be crucial in understanding how clinical trial design can be improved.

7. Concluding remarks

The term *signal transduction* was first coined in 1969 by Martin Rodbell in an attempt to describe how cells receive, process, and ultimately transmit information from external signals, such as hormones, drugs, or even light. Rodbell viewed signal transduction as a process in which receptors on the cell surface receive information from outside the cell and transmit this information to an amplifier or effector. However, this simple model was subsequently revised to incorporate new science showing that many signaling proteins act controlling the amplitude of signaling output with even higher levels of molecular control, to integrate input from multiple cellular stimuli, using functionally important conformational changes in response to cofactors, translocation events, and post-translational modifications (phosphorylation, oxidation, tyrosine nitration, etc.).

Mitochondria are now accepted as important players in apoptotic events. About two billion years ago, after the incorporation of purple eubacteria and the formation of a symbiotic relationship, cells acquired the ability to survive in a new aerobic environment [185]. As a key point in oxidative metabolism in eukaryotes, mitochondria supply the majority of cellular energy, sustaining viability and cell functions. It is now widely established that mitochondria are not exclusively ATP suppliers but take part in regulatory and signaling events, responding to multiple physiological inputs and regulating cell proliferation and death. They sense and integrate signals from translocated proteins and Ca²⁺ fluxes, and transmit them to oxidative stress and other metabolic pathways [186]. Mitochondria have been shown to be dynamic tubular networks that constantly undergo fusion and fission in response to local environmental changes, with associated changes in their morphology. The presented data indicate that mitochondria integrate a three compartment cycle that allows MAPKs and Akt to be posttranslationally oxidized and controls its degree of phosphorylation and in consequence their subcellular movements (Fig. 5A and B). These effects differentially activate cell proliferation through regulation of genes and mitochondrial components while H₂O₂ accumulation gradually favors the transition from growth to quiescence. The mitochondrial contribution to kinase activation opens new fields in the balance between proliferation and apoptosis. Since disruption between proliferation and apoptosis is a cornerstone of tumorigenesis, the understanding of this mechanism suggests new preventive and therapeutic measures in the treatment of cancer, still the most important cause of death in the industrialized world.

Table 2	
Cancer therapeutics based on transduction signal p	athway inhibitors.

Agent	Target	Trial phase	Tumors
Imatinib	PDGFR	Approved	CML,GIST
ZD1839	EGFR	Approved	NSCLC, breast, esophageal, brain
(Gefitinib)		II–III	
BAY 43-9006	VEGFR, PDGFR,	Approved	Renal
(Sorafenib)	c-Kit		
R115577	FTI	III	Leukaemia
PD0325901	MEK	I	NSCLC, breast, colon, pancreatic
NVP-VEZ235	PI3K	Ι	Solid tumors
SF1126	PI3K	Ι	NSCLC, colon, prostate, myeloma
Midostaurin	nPKC and cPKC	Ι	Leukaemia
Bryostatin 1	PKC	II	Leukaemia, melanoma, lung

CML: chronic myeloid leukaemia; GIST: gastrointestinal stromal tumor; NSCLC: non-small-cell lung cancer.



Fig. 5. Growth factors (EGF, IGF) promote a discrete burst of H₂O₂ that does not affect ERK1/2 Cys³⁸ and ERK2 Cys²¹⁴ but acts on Akt Cys⁶⁰ and Cys³¹⁰. In A, none oxidation (ERK1/2) or mild oxidation to –SOH (Akt) of kinase cysteines at low H₂O₂ favors the transition to the respective phosphorylated kinase status that stimulates the translocation to nucleus and transcription of proliferation genes, the inhibition of proapoptotic factors and the stimulation of antiapoptotic mitochondrial components. In B, high H₂O₂ allows cysteine oxidation to –SO₂H and –SO₃H that impedes kinase phosphorylation, translocation to nucleus and proliferation, and stimulates the proapoptotic mitochondrial machinery. Squares represent the oxidative units of the electron transfer chain.

Acknowledgements

The authors acknowledge financial support from the University of Buenos Aires (UBACyT M058), Agencia Nacional para la Promoción Científica y Tecnológica, PICT 8468 and 21461, CONICET (PIP 5495), and Fundación Pérez Companc, Buenos Aires, Argentina. We are very grateful to Dr. Jorge Peralta for his critical reading of the manuscript.

References

- G. Manning, D.B. Whyte, R. Martinez, T. Hunter, S. Sudarsanam, The protein kinase complement of the human genome, Science 298 (2002) 1912–1934.
- [2] M. Valko, D. Leibfritz, J. Moncol, M.T. Cronin, M. Mazur, J. Telser, Free radicals and antioxidants in normal physiological functions and human disease, Int. J. Biochem. Cell Biol. 39 (2007) 44–84.
- [3] W. Droge, Free radicals in the physiological control of cell function, Physiol. Rev. 82 (2002) 47–95.
- [4] D.R. Green, J.C. Reed, Mitochondria and apoptosis, Science 281 (1998) 1309–1312.
 [5] S. Cory, D.C. Huang, J.M. Adams, The Bcl-2 family: roles in cell survival and
- oncogenesis, Oncogene 22 (2003) 8590–8607. [6] S.J. Hong, T.M. Dawson, V.L. Dawson, Nuclear and mitochondrial conversations in
- cell death: PARP-1 and AIF signalling, Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 25 (2004) 259–264.
- [7] G.N. Bijur, R.S. Jope, Rapid accumulation of Akt in mitochondria following phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activation, J. Neurochem. 87 (2003) 1427–1435.

- [8] S. Galli, V.G. Antico Arciuch, C. Poderoso, D.P. Converso, Q. Zhou, E. Bal de Kier Joffé, E. Cadenas, J. Boczkowski, M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, Tumor cell phenotype is sustained by selective MAPK oxidation in mitochondria, PLoS ONE 3 (2008) e2379.
- [9] I. Lee, E. Bender, B. Kadenbach, Control of mitochondrial membrane potential and ROS formation by reversible phosphorylation of cytochrome c oxidase, Mol. Cell. Biochem. 234–235 (2002) 63–70.
- [10] R. Chen, I.M. Fearnley, S.Y. Peak-Chew, J.E. Walker, The phosphorylation of subunits of complex I from bovine heart mitochondria, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 26036–26045.
- [11] M.H. Cobb, E.J. Goldsmith, How MAP kinases are regulated, J. Biol. Chem. 270 (1995) 14843–14846.
- [12] A.V. Khokhlatchev, B. Canagarajah, J. Wilsbacher, M. Robinson, M. Atkinson, E. Goldsmith, M.H. Cobb, Phosphorylation of the MAP kinase ERK2 promotes its homodimerization and nuclear translocation, Cell 93 (1998) 605–615.
- [13] D.B. Chen, J.S. Davis, Epidermal growth factor induces c-fos and c-jun mRNA via Raf-1/MEK1/ERK-dependent and -independent pathways in bovine luteal cells, Mol. Cell. Endocrinol. 200 (2003) 141–154.
- [14] M. Seo, Y.I. Lee, C.H. Cho, C.D. Bae, I.H. Kim, Y.S. Yuhnn, Bi-directional regulation of UV-induced activation of p38 kinase and c-Jun N-terminal kinase by G protein beta gamma-subunits, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 24197–24203.
- [15] M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, Mitochondrial nitric oxide in the signaling of cell integrated responses, Am. J. Physiol., Cell Physiol. 292 (2007) 1569–1580.
- [16] S. Maeda, H. Kamata, J.L. Luo, H. Leffert, M. Karin, IKKbeta couples hepatocyte death to cytokine-driven compensatory proliferation that promotes chemical hepatocarcinogenesis, Cell 121 (2005) 977–990.
- [17] L. Chang, M. Karin, Mammalian MAP kinase signalling cascades, Nature 410 (2001) 37–40.

- [18] G. Pearson, F. Robinson, T. Beers, B.E. Gibson, M. Xu, M. Karandikar, K. Berman, M.H. Cobb, Mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase pathways: regulation and physiological functions, Endocr. Rev. 22 (2001) 153–183.
- [19] P.P. Roux, J. Blenis, ERK and p38 MAPK-activated protein kinases: a family of protein kinases with diverse biological functions, Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 68 (2004) 320–344.
- [20] K. Ono, J. Han, The p38 signal transduction pathway: activation and function, Cell. Signal. 12 (2000) 1–13.
- [21] M. Alonso, M. Melani, D.P. Converso, A. Jaitovich, C. Paz, M.C. Carreras, J.H. Medina, J.J. Poderoso, Mitochondrial extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1/2 (ERK1/2) are modulated during brain development, J. Neurochem. 89 (2004) 248–256.
- [22] M.C. Carreras, D.P. Converso, A.S. Lorenti, M. Barbich, D.M. Levisman, A. Jaitovich, V.G. Antico Arciuch, S. Galli, J.J. Poderoso, Mitocondrial nitric oxide synthase drives redox signals for proliferation and quiescence in rat liver development, Hepatology 40 (2004) 157–166.
- [23] S. Galíi, M.I. Labato, E. Bal de Kier Joffé, M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, Decreased mitochondrial nitric oxide synthase activity and hydrogen peroxide relate persistent tumoral proliferation to embryonic behaviour, Cancer Res. 63 (2003) 6370–6377.
- [24] T.O. Chan, S.E. Rittenhouse, P.N. Tsichlis, AKT/PKB and other D3 phosphoinositideregulated kinases: kinase activation by phosphoinositide-dependent phosphorylation, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 68 (1999) 965–1014.
- [25] H. Cho, J.L. Thorvaldsen, Q. Chu, F. Feng, M.J. Birnbaum, Akt1/pkbalpha is required for normal growth but dispensable for maintenance of glucose homeostasis in mice, J. Biol. Chem. 276 (2001) 38349–38352.
- [26] W.S. Chen, P.Z. Xu, K. Gottlob, M.L. Chen, K. Sokol, T. Shiyanova, I. Roninson, W. Weng, R. Suzuki, K. Tobe, T. Kadowaki, N. Hay, Growth retardation and increased apoptosis in mice with homozygous disruption of the Akt1 gene, Genes Dev. 15 (2001) 2203–2208.
- [27] H. Cho, J. Mu, J.K. Kim, J.L. Thorvaldsen, Q. Chu, E.B. Crenshaw, K.H. Kaestner, M.S. Bartolomei, G.I. Shulman, M.J. Birnbaum, Insulin resistance and a diabetes mellitus-like syndrome in mice lacking the protein kinase Akt2 (PKB beta), Science 292 (2001) 1728–1731.
- [28] T.F. Franke, S.I. Yang, T.O. Chan, K. Datta, A. Kazlauskas, D.K. Morrison, D.R. Kaplan, P.N. Tsichlis, The protein kinase encoded by the Akt proto-oncogene is a target of the PDGF-activated phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, Cell 2 (1995) 727–736.
- [29] D.D. Sarbassov, D.A. Guertin, S.M. Ali, D.M. Sabatini, Phosphorylation and regulation of Akt/PKB by the rictor-mTOR complex, Science 18 (2005) 1098–1101.
- [30] T. Ikenoue, K. Inoki, Q. Yang, X. Zhou, K.L. Guan, Essential function of TORC2 in PKC and Akt turn motif phosphorylation, maturation and signalling, EMBO J. 23 (2008) 1919–1931.
- [31] T.O. Chan, S.E. Rittenhouse, P.N. Tsichlis, AKT/PKB and other D3 phosphoinositideregulated kinases: kinase activation by phosphoinositide-dependent phosphorylation, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 68 (1999) 965–1014.
- [32] J.A. Creba, C.P. Downes, P.T. Hawkins, G. Brewster, R.H. Michell, C.J. Kirk, Rapid breakdown of phosphatidylinositol 4-phosphate and phosphatidylinositol 4, 5-bisphosphate in rat hepatocytes stimulated by vasopressin and other Ca²⁺mobilizing hormones, Biochem. J. 212 (1983) 733–747.
- [33] A.C. Newton, Regulation of the ABC kinases by phosphorylation: protein kinase C as a paradigm, Biochem. J. 370 (2003) 361–371.
- [34] A.C. Newton, Protein kinase C: structural and spatial regulation by phosphorylation, cofactors, and macromolecular interactions, Chem. Rev. 101 (2001) 2353–2364.
- [35] X. Feng, K.P. Becker, S.D. Stribling, K.G. Peters, Y.A. Hannun, Regulation of receptor-mediated protein kinase C membrane trafficking by autophosphorylation, J. Biol. Chem. 275 (2000) 17024–17034.
- [36] T. Hu, J.H. Exton, Protein kinase Cα translocates to the perinuclear region to activate phospholipase D1, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 35702–35708.
- [37] R.G. Parton, K. Simons, The multiple faces of caveolae, Nat. Rev., Mol. Cell Biol. 8 (2007) 185–194.
- [38] P. Greengard, Phosphorylated proteins as physiological effectors, Science 199 (1976) 146–152.
- [39] M.A. Brostrom, E.M. Reimann, D.A. Walsh, E.G. Krebs, A cyclic 3', 5'-AMP-stimulated protein kinase from cardiac muscle, Adv. Enzyme Regul. 8 (1970) 191–203.
- [40] J.L. Meinkoth, Y. Ji, S.S. Taylor, J.R. Feramisco, Dynamics of the distribution of cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase in living cells, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 87 (1990) 9595–9599.
- [41] M. Montminy, Transcriptional regulation by cyclic AMP, Annu. Rev. Biochem. 66 (1997) 807–822.
- [42] S.S. Taylor, D.R. Knighton, J. Zheng, L.F. Ten Eyck, J.M. Sowadski, Structural framework for the protein kinase family, Annu. Rev. Cell Biol. 8 (1992) 429–462.
- [43] W. Yonemoto, M.L. McGlone, B. Grant, S.S. Taylor, Autophosphorylation of the catalytic subunit of cAMP-dependent protein kinase in *Escherichia coli*, Protein Eng. 10 (1997) 915–925.
- [44] A. Feliciello, M.E. Gottesman, V.E. Avvedimento, The biological functions of A-kinase anchor proteins, J. Mol. Biol. 308 (2001) 99–114.
- [45] J. Liu, H. Li, V. Papadopoulos, PAP7, a PBR/PKA-Rlalpha-associated protein: a new element in the relay of the hormonal induction of steroidogenesis, J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 85 (2003) 275–283.
- [46] A. Boveris, E. Cadenas, Cellular sources and steady-state levels of reactive oxygen species, in: L. Biadasz Clerch, D.J. Massaro (Eds.), Oxygen, Gene Expression, and Cellular Function, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1997, pp. 1–25.
- [47] A. Boveris, L.E. Costa, E. Cadenas, J.J. Poderoso, Regulation of mitochondrial respiration by adenosine diphosphate, oxygen, and nitric oxide, Methods Enzymol. 301 (1999) 188–198.
- [48] A. Boveris, R. Oshino, M. Erecińska, B. Chance, Reduction of mitochondrial components by durohydroquinone, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 245 (1971) 1–16.

- [49] D. Han, F. Antunes, R. Canali, D. Rettori, E. Cadenas, Voltage-dependent anion channels control the release of the superoxide anion from mitochondria to cytosol, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 5557–5563.
- [50] J.J. Poderoso, M.C. Carreras, C. Lisdero, N. Riobó, F. Schöpfer, A. Boveris, Nitric oxide inhibits electron transfer and increases superoxide radical production in rat heart mitochondria and submitochondrial particles, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 328 (1996) 85–92.
- [51] J.J. Poderoso, M.C. Carreras, F. Schöpfer, C.L. Lisdero, N.A. Riobó, C. Giulivi, A.D. Boveris, A. Boveris, E. Cadenas, The reaction of nitric oxide with ubiquinol: kinetic properties and biological significance, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 26 (1999) 925–935.
 [52] R.H. Burdon, Superoxide and hydrogen peroxide in relation to mammalian cell
- [52] KH. Burdon, Supervide and Hydrogen peroduce in relation to maintain ten proliferation, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 18 (1995) 775–794.
 [53] M.C. Carreras, J.I. Poderoso, Mitochondrial nitric oxide in the signaling of cell
- [55] M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, Mitochondrian Infrict oxide in the signaling of cent integrated responses, Am. J. Physiol. 292 (2007) C1569–C1580.
- [54] P.M. Burch, N.H. Heintz, Redox regulation of cell-cycle re-entry: cyclin D1 as a primary target for the mitogenic effects of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species, Antioxid. Redox Signal. 7 (2005) 741–751.
- [55] Q. Lu, L. Jourd'Heuil, D. Jourd'Heuil, Redox control of G1/S cell cycle regulators during nitric oxide-mediated cell cycle arrest, J. Cell. Physiol. 212 (2007) 827–839.
- [56] A. Villalobo, Nitric oxide and cell proliferation, FEBS J. 273 (2006) 2329–2344.
- [57] A. Hajri, E. Metzger, F. Vallat, S. Coffy, E. Flatter, S. Evrard, J. Marescaux, M. Aprahamian, Role of nitric oxide in pancreatic tumour growth: in vivo and in vitro studies, Br. J. Cancer 78 (1998) 841–849.
- [58] I. Kashiwakura, M. Kuwabara, M. Murakami, Y. Hayase, Y. Takagi, Effect of carboxy-PTIO, a nitric oxide scavenger, on the proliferation of murine hematopoietic progenitor cells in vitro, Res. Commun. Mol. Pathol. Pharmacol. 99 (1998) 329–337.
- [59] A. Ishida, T. Sasaguri, C. Kosaka, H. Nojima, J. Ogata, Induction of the cyclindependent kinase inhibitor p21^{Sdi1Cip1/Waf1} by nitric oxide-generating vasodilator in vascular smooth muscle cells, J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1999) 10050–10057.
- [60] S. Pervin, R. Singh, G. Chaudhuri, Nitric oxide-induced cytostasis and cell cycle arrest of a human breast cancer cell line (MDA-MB-231): potential role of cyclin D1, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 98 (2001) 3583–3588.
- [61] A. Meini, J.B. Garcia, G.P. Pessina, C. Aldinucci, M. Frosin, M. Palmi, Role of intracellular Ca²⁺ and calmodulin/MAP kinase kinase/extracellular signal-regulated protein kinase signalling pathway in the mitogenic and antimitogenic effect of nitric oxide in glia- and neurone-derived cell lines, Eur. J. NeuroSci. 23 (2006) 1690–1700.
- [62] J.S. Huang, L.Y. Chuang, J.Y. Guh, C.J. Chen, Y.L. Yang, T.A. Chiang, M.Y. Hung, T.N. Liao, Effect of nitric oxide-cGMP-dependent protein kinase activation on advanced glycation end-product-induced proliferation in renal fibroblasts, J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 16 (2005) 2318–2329.
- [63] N. Riobó, M. Melani, N. Sanjuán, M.C. Carreras, E. Cadenas, J.J. Poderoso, The modulation of mitochondrial nitric oxide synthase activity in rat brain development, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 42447–42455.
- [64] J.C. Reed, Mechanisms of apoptosis, Am. J. Pathol. 157 (2000) 1415-1430.
- [65] S. Hortelano, A.M. Alvarez, L. Bosca, Nitric oxide induces tyrosine nitration and release of cytochrome c preceding an increase of mitochondrial transmembrane potential in macrophages, FASEB J. 13 (1999) 2311–2317.
- [66] S. Ambs, S.P. Hussain, C.C. Harris, Interactive effects of nitric oxide and the p53 tumor suppressor gene in carcinogenesis and tumor progression, FASEB J. 11 (1997) 443–448.
- [67] H. Chen, D.C. Chan, Emerging functions of mammalian mitochondrial fusion and fission, Hum. Mol. Genet. 14 (2005) R283–R289.
- [68] H.B. Peng, M. Spiecker, J.K. Liao, Inducible nitric oxide: an autoregulatory feedback inhibitor of vascular inflammation, J. Immunol. 161 (1998) 1970–1976.
- [69] B.M. Choi, H.O. Pae, S.I. Jang, Y.M. Kim, H.T. Chung, Nitric oxide as a pro-apoptotic as well as anti-apoptotic modulator, J. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 35 (2002) 116–126.
- [70] S.G. Rhee, Redox signaling: hydrogen peroxide as intracellular messenger, Exp. Mol. Med. 31 (1999) 53–59.
- [71] S. Biswas, S.A. Chida, I. Rahman, Redox modifications of protein-thiols: emerging roles in cell signaling, Biochem. Pharmacol. 71 (2006) 551–564.
- [72] C.C. Winterbourn, M.B. Hampton, Thiol chemistry and specificity in redox signaling, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 45 (2008) 549–561.
- [73] J.M. Denu, K.G. Tanner, Specific and reversible inactivation of protein tyrosine phosphatases by hydrogen peroxide: evidence for a sulfenic acid intermediate and implications for redox regulation, Biochemistry 37 (1998) 5633–5642.
- [74] P. Chiarugi, PTPs versus PTKs: the redox side of the coin, Free Radic, Res. 39 (2005) 353-364.
- [75] R. Gopalakrishna, S. Jaken, Protein kinase C signaling and oxidative stress, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 28 (2000) 1349–1361.
- [76] K.M. Humphries, M.S. Deal, S.S. Taylor, Enhanced dephosphorylation of cAMPdependent protein kinase by oxidation and thiol modification, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 2750–2758.
- [77] K.M. Humphries, J.K. Pennypacker, S.S. Taylor, Redox regulation of cAMP-dependent protein kinase signaling. Kinase versus phosphatase inactivation, J. Biol. Chem. 282 (2007) 22072–22079.
- [78] M. Torres, Mitogen-activated protein kinase pathways in redox signaling, Front. Biosci. 8 (2003) d369–d391.
- [79] S. Galli, V.G. Antico Arciuch, C. Poderoso, D.P. Converso, Q. Zhou, E. Bal de Kier Joffé, E. Cadenas, J. Boczkowski, M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, Tumor cell phenotype is sustained by selective MAPK oxidation in mitochondria, PLoS ONE 3 (2008) e2379.
- [80] G. Fujino, T. Noguchi, K. Takeda, H. Ichijo, Thioredoxin and protein kinases in redox signaling, Semin. Cancer Biol. 16 (2006) 427–435.
- [81] M. Saitoh, H. Nishitoh, M. Fujii, K. Takeda, K. Tobiume, Y. Sawada, M. Kawabata, K. Miyazono, H. Ichijo, Mammalian thioredoxin is a direct inhibitor of apoptosis signal-regulating kinase (ASK), EMBO J. 17 (1998) 2596–2606.
- [82] L.K. Moran, J.M.C. Gutteridge, G.J. Quinlan, Thiols in cellular redox signalling and control, Curr. Med. Chem. 8 (2001) 763-772.

- [83] P. Giovambattista, B. Bedogni, R. Colavitti, R. Anzevino, S. Borrello, T. Galeotti, Cell compartmentalization in redox signaling, IUBMB Life 52 (2001) 7–16.
- [84] H.W. Yung, A. Wyttenbach, A.M. Tolkovsky, Aggravation of necrotic death of glucose-deprived cells by the MEK1 inhibitors U0126 and PD184161 through depletion of ATP, Biochem. Pharmacol. 68 (2004) 351–360.
- [85] H.J. Lee, J.H. Bach, H.S. Chae, S.H. Lee, W.S. Joo, S.H. Choi, K.Y. Kim, W.B. Lee, S.S. Kim, Mitogen-activated protein kinase/extracellular signal-regulated kinase attenuates 3-hydroxykynurenine-induced neuronal cell death, J. Neurochem. 88 (2004) 647–656.
- [86] K. Jin, X.Ó. Mao, Y. Zhu, D.A. Greenberg, MEK and ERK protect hypoxic cortical neurons via phosphorylation of Bad, J. Neurochem. 80 (2002) 119–125.
- [87] M.T. Park, J.A. Choi, M.J. Kim, H.D. Um, S. Bae, C.M. Kang, C.K. Cho, S. Kang, H.Y. Chung, Y.S. Lee, S.J. Lee, Suppression of extracellular signal-related kinase and activation of p38 MAPK are two critical events leading to caspase-8- and mitochondria-mediated cell death in phytosphingosine-treated human cancer cells, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 50624–50634.
- [88] E. Bossy-Wetzel, M.V. Talantova, W.D. Lee, M.N. Scholzke, A. Harrop, E. Mathews, T. Gotz, J. Han, M.H. Ellisman, G.A. Perkins, S.A. Lipton, Crosstalk between nitric oxide and zinc pathways to neuronal cell death involving mitochondrial dysfunction and p38-activated K+ channels, Neuron 41 (2004) 351–365.
- [89] W.F. Holmes, D.R. Soprano, K.J. Soprano, Early events in the induction of apoptosis in ovarian carcinoma cells by CD437: activation of the p38 MAP kinase signal pathway, Oncogene 22 (2003) 6377–6386.
- [90] W. Yu, B.G. Sanders, K. Kline, RRR-a-tocopheryl succinate induced apoptosis of human breast cancer cells involves Bax translocation to mitochondria, Cancer Res. 63 (2003) 2483–2491.
- [91] C. Wiltshire, M. Matsushita, S. Tsukada, D.A. Gillespie, G.H. May, A new c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)-interacting protein, Sab (SH3BP5), associates with mitochondria, Biochem. J. 367 (2002) 577–585.
- [92] H. Schroeter, C.S. Boyd, R. Ahmed, J.P. Spencer, R.F. Duncan, C. Rice-Evans, E. Cadenas, c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK)- mediated modulation of brain mitochondria function: new target proteins for JNK signalling in mitochondrion-dependent apoptosis, Biochem. J. 372 (2003) 359–369.
- [93] Y.J. Lee, H.N. Cho, J.W. Soh, G.J. Jhon, C.K. Cho, H.Y. Chung, S. Bae, S.J. Lee, Y.S. Lee, Oxidative stress-induced apoptosis is mediated by ERK1/2 phosphorylation, Exp. Cell Res. 291 (2003) 251–266.
- [94] V.V. Sumbayev, I.M. Yasinska, Regulation of MAP kinase-dependent apoptotic pathway: implication of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 436 (2005) 406–412.
- [95] T.F. Franke, D.R. Kaplan, L.C. Cantley, PI3K: downstream AKTion blocks apoptosis, Cell 88 (1997) 435–437.
- [96] D.W. Parsons, T.L. Wang, Y. Samuels, A. Bardelli, J.M. Cummins, L. DeLong, N. Silliman, J. Ptak, S. Szabo, J.K. Willson, S. Markowitz, K.W. Kinzler, B. Vogelstein, C. Lengauer, V.E. Velculescu, Colorectal cancer: mutations in a signalling pathway, Nature 436 (2005) 792.
- [97] L. del Peso, M. Gonzalez-Garcia, C. Page, R. Herrera, G. Nunez, Interleukin-3induced phosphorylation of BAD through the protein kinase Akt, Science 278 (1997) 687–689.
- [98] E.M. Creagh, S.J. Martin, Caspases: cellular demolition experts, Biochem. Soc. Trans. 29 (2001) 696–702.
- [99] A. Trencia, A. Perfetti, A. Cassese, G. Vigliotta, C. Miele, F. Oriente, S. Santopietro, F. Giacco, G. Condorelli, P. Formisano, F. Beguinot, Protein kinase B/Akt binds and phosphorylates PED/PEA-15, stabilizing its antiapoptotic action, Mol. Cell. Biol. 23 (2003) 4511–4521.
- [100] A.D. Kohn, S.A. Summers, M.J. Birnbaum, R.A. Roth, Expression of a constitutively active Akt Ser/Thr kinase in 3T3-L1 adipocytes stimulates glucose uptake and glucose transporter 4 translocation, J. Biol. Chem. 271 (1996) 31372–31378.
- [101] P. Finocchietto, F. Barreyro, S. Holod, J. Peralta, M.C. Franco, C. Méndez, D.P. Converso, A. Estévez, M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, Control of muscle mitochondria by insulin entails activation of Akt2-mtNOS pathway: implications for the metabolic syndrome, PLoS ONE 3 (2008) e1749.
- [102] G.N. Bijur, R.S. Jope, Rapid accumulation of Akt in mitochondria following phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activation, J. Neurochem. 87 (2003) 1427–1435.
- [103] M. Hetman, J.E. Cavanaugh, D. Kimelman, Z. Xia, Role of glycogen synthase kinase-3β in neuronal apoptosis induced by trophic withdrawal, J. Neurosci. 20 (2000) 2567–2574.
- [104] E. Fernandez, N. Cuenca, M. Garcia, J. De Juan, Two types of mitochondria are evidenced by protein kinase C immunoreactivity in the Muller cells of the carp retina, Neurosci. Lett. 183 (1995) 202–205.
- [105] E.N. Churchill, D. Mochly-Rosen, The roles of PKCdelta and epsilon isoenzymes in the regulation of myocardial ischaemia/reperfusion injury, Biochem. Soc. Trans. 35 (2007) 1040–1042.
- [106] G. Nowak, D. Bakajsova, G.L. Clifton, Protein kinase C-epsilon modulates mitochondrial function and active Na⁺ transport after oxidant injury in renal cells, Am. J. Physiol., Renal. Physiol. 286 (2004) F307–F316.
- [107] A. Basu, D. Lu, B. Sun, A.N. Moor, G.R. Akkaraju, J. Huang, Proteolytic activation of protein kinase C-epsilon by caspase-mediated processing and transduction of antiapoptotic signals, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 41850–41856.
- [108] D. Lu, U. Sivaprasad, J. Huang, E. Shankar, S. Morrow, A. Basu, Protein kinase C-epsilon protects MCF-7 cells from TNF-mediated cell death by inhibiting Bax translocation, Apoptosis 12 (2007) 1893–1900.
- [109] P.K. Majumder, P. Pandey, X. Sun, K. Cheng, R. Datta, S. Saxena, S. Kharbanda, D. Kufe, Mitochondrial translocation of protein kinase C delta in phorbol ester-induced cytochrome c release and apoptosis, J. Biol. Chem. 275 (2000) 21793–21796.
- [110] M.F. Denning, Y. Wang, S. Tibudan, S. Alkan, B.J. Nickoloff, J.Z. Qin, Caspase activation and disruption of mitochondrial membrane potential during UV

radiation-induced apoptosis of human keratinocytes requires activation of protein kinase C, Cell Death Differ. 9 (2002) 40–52.

- [111] B. Kleitke, H. Sydow, A. Wollenberger, Evidence for cyclic AMP-dependent protein kinase activity in isolated guinea pig and rat liver mitochondria, Acta Biol. Med. Ger. 35 (1976) K9–K17.
- [112] S. Papa, S. Scacco, A.M. Sardanelli, V. Petruzzella, R. Vergari, A. Signorile, Z. Technikova-Dobrova, Complex I and the cAMP cascade in human physiopathology, Biosci. Rep. 22 (2002) 3–16.
- [113] H. Harada, B. Becknell, M. Wilm, M. Mann, LJ. Huang, S.S. Taylor, J.D. Scott, S. Korsmeyer, Phosphorylation and inactivation of BAD by mitochondria-anchored protein kinase A, J. Mol. Cell. 4 (1999) 413–422.
- [114] A. Affaitati, L. Cardone, A. Carlucci, T. de Cristofaro, M.D. Ginsberg, S. Varrone, M.E. Gottesman, V.E. Avvedimento, A. Feliciello, Essential role of A-kinase anchor protein 121 for cAMP signaling to mitochondria, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 4286–4294.
- [115] C. Poderoso, D.P. Converso, P. Maloberti, A. Duarte, I. Neuman, S. Galli, F.C. Maciel, C. Paz, M.C. Carreras, J.J. Poderoso, E.J. Podestá, A mitochondrial kinase complex is essential to mediate an ERK1/2-dependent phosphorylation of a key regulatory protein in steroid biosynthesis, PLoS ONE 3 (2008) e1443.
- [116] M.D. Ginsberg, A. Feliciello, J.K. Jones, E.V. Avvedimento, M.E. Gottesman, PKAdependent binding of mRNA to the mitochondrial AKAP121 protein, J. Mol. Biol. 327 (2003) 885–897.
- [117] N.M. Alto, J. Soderling, J.D. Scott, Rab32 is an A-kinase anchoring protein and participates in mitochondrial dynamics, J. Cell. Biol. 158 (2002) 659–668.
- [118] D. DeFeo, M.A. Gonda, H.A. Young, E.H. Chang, D.R. Lowy, E.M. Scolnick, R.W. Ellis, Analysis of two divergent rat genomic clones homologous to the transforming gene of Harvey murine sarcoma virus, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 78 (1981) 3328–3332.
- [119] A. Mor, M.R. Philips, Compartmentalized Ras/MAPK signalling, Annu. Rev. Immunol. 24 (2006) 771–800.
- [120] V. Gray-Schopfer, C. Wellbrock, R. Marais, Melanoma biology and new targeted therapy, Nature 445 (2007) 851–857.
- [121] X. Tan, H. Egami, S. Ishikawa, T. Kurizaki, Y. Tamori, E. Takai, M. Hirota, M. Ogawa, Relationship between the expression of extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2 and the dissociation of pancreatic cancer cells: involvement of ERK1/2 in the dissociation status of cancer cells, Int. J. Oncol. 24 (2004) 815–820.
- [122] D. Gioeli, J.W. Mandell, G.R. Petroni, H.F. Frierson, M.J. Weber, Activation of mitogen activated protein kinase associated with prostate cancer progression, Cancer Res. 59 (1999) 279–284.
- [123] S.H. Lee, J.W. Lee, Y.H. Soung, S.Y. Kim, S.W. Nam, W.S. Park, S.H. Kim, N.J. Yoo, J.Y. Lee, Colorectal tumors frequently express phosphorylated mitogen-activated protein kinase, APMIS 112 (2004) 233–238.
- [124] M. Milella, C.M. Precupanu, C. Gregorj, M.R. Ricciardi, M.T. Petrucci, S.M. Kornblau, A. Tafuri, M. Andreeff, Beyond single pathway inhibition: MEK inhibitors as a platform for the development of pharmacological combinations with synergistic anti-leukemic effects, Curr. Pharm. Des. 11 (2005) 2779–2795.
- [125] V.S. Sivaraman, H. Wang, G.J. Nuovo, C.C. Malbon, Hyperexpression of mitogenactivated protein kinase in human breast cancer, J. Clin. Invest. 99 (1997) 1478–1483.
- [126] R.J. Santen, R.X. Song, R. McPherson, R. Kumar, L. Adam, M.H. Jeng, W. Yue, The role of mitogenactivated protein (MAP) kinase in breast cancer, J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol. 80 (2002) 239–256.
- [127] L. Nakopoulou, E. Mylona, P. Rafailidis, P. Alexandrou, I. Giannopoulou, A. Keramopoulos, Effect of different ERK2 protein localizations on prognosis of patients with invasive breast carcinoma, APMIS 113 (2005) 693–701.
- [128] B. Casar, V. Sanz-Moreno, M.N. Yazicioglu, J. Rodríguez, M.T. Berciano, M. Lafarga, M.H. Cobb, P. Crespo, Mxi2 promotes stimulus-independent ERK nuclear entry, EMBO J. 26 (2006) 635–646.
- [129] M. Cully, H. You, A.J. Levine, T.W. Mak, Beyond PTEN mutations: the PI3K pathway as an integrator of multiple inputs during tumorigenesis, Nat. Rev., Cancer 6 (2006) 184–192.
- [130] Y. Samuels, Z. Wang, A. Bardelli, N. Silliman, J. Ptak, S. Szabo, H. Yan, A. Gazdar, S.M. Powell, G.J. Riggins, J.K. Willson, S. Markowitz, K.W. Kinzler, B. Vogelstein, V.E. Velculescu, High frequency of mutations of the PIK3CA gene in human cancers, Science 304 (2004) 554.
- [131] J.S. Kim, C. Lee, C.L. Bonifant, H. Ressom, T. Waldman, Activation of p53dependent growth suppression in human cells by mutations in PTEN or PIK3CA, Mol. Cell. Biol. 27 (2007) 662–677.
- [132] L.H. Saal, K. Holm, M. Maurer, L. Memeo, T. Su, X. Wang, J.S. Yu, P.O. Malmstrom, M. Mansukhani, J. Enoksson, H. Hibshoosh, A. Borg, R. Parsons, PIK3CA mutations correlate with hormone receptors, node metastasis, and ERBB2, and are mutually exclusive with PTEN loss in human breast carcinoma, Cancer Res. 65 (2005) 2554–2559.
- [133] D.P. Brazil, J. Park, B.A. Hemmings, PKB binding proteins, getting in on the Akt, Cell 111 (2002) 293–303.
- [134] S.P. Staal, J.W. Hartley, W.P. Rowe, Isolation of transforming murine leukemia viruses from mice with a high incidence of spontaneous lymphoma, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 74 (1977) 3065–3067.
- [135] T. Sjöblom, S. Jones, L.D. Wood, D.W. Parsons, J. Lin, T.D. Barber, D. Mandelker, R.J. Leary, J. Ptak, N. Silliman, S. Szabo, P. Buckhaults, C. Farrell, P. Meeh, S.D. Markowitz, J. Willis, D. Dawson, J.K. Willson, A.F. Gazdar, J. Hartigan, L. Wu, C. Liu, G. Parmigiani, B.H. Park, K.E. Bachman, N. Papadopoulos, B. Vogelstein, K.W. Kinzler, V.E. Velculescu, The consensus coding sequences of human breast and colorectal cancers, Science 314 (2006) 268–274.
- [136] J.D. Carpten, A.L. Faber, C. Horn, G.P. Donoho, S.L. Briggs, C.M. Robbins, G. Hostetter, S. Boguslawski, T.Y. Moses, S. Savage, M. Uhlik, A. Lin, J. Du, Y.W. Qian, D.J. Zeckner, G. Tucker-Kellogg, J. Touchman, K. Patel, S. Mousses, M. Bittner, R. Schevitz, M.H. Lai, K.L. Blanchard, J.E. Thomas, A transforming mutation in the pleckstrin homology domain of AKT1 in cancer, Nature 448 (2007) 439–444.

- [137] F.E. Bleeker, S. Lamba, M. Rodolfo, A. Scarpa, S. Leenstra, W.P. Vandertop, A. Bardelli, Mutational profiling of cancer candidate genes in glioblastoma, melanoma and pancreatic carcinoma reveals a snapshot of their genomic landscapes, Hum. Mutat. 30 (2009) E451–E459.
- [138] T. Li, S. Tsukada, A. Satterthwaite, M.H. Havlik, H. Park, K. Takatsu, O.N. Witte, Activation of Bruton's tyrosine kinase (BTK) by a point mutation in its pleckstrin homology (PH) domain, Immunity 2 (1995) 451–460.
- [139] J. Brugge, M.C. Hung, G.B. Mills, A new mutational AKTivation in the PI3K pathway, Cancer Cells 12 (2007) 104–107.
- [140] L. Li, P.S. Lorenzo, K. Bogi, P.M. Blumberg, S.H. Yuspa, Protein kinase Cdelta targets mitochondria, alters mitochondrial membrane potential, and induces apoptosis in normal and neoplastic keratinocytes when overexpressed by an adenoviral vector, Mol. Cell. Biol. 19 (1999) 8547–8558.
- [141] M. Sumitomo, M. Ohba, J. Asakuma, T. Asano, T. Kuroki, M. Hayakawa, Protein kinase C amplifies ceramide formation via mitochondrial signaling in prostate cancer cells, J. Clin. Invest. 109 (2002) 827–836.
- [142] A.M. Cacace, S.N. Guadagno, R.S. Krauss, D. Fabbro, I.B. Weinstein, The epsilon isoform of protein kinase C is an oncogene when overexpressed in rat fibroblasts, Oncogene 8 (1993) 2095–2104.
- [143] G.P. Perletti, P. Concari, S. Brusaferri, E. Marras, F. Piccinini, A.H. Tashjian, Protein kinase Cepsilon is oncogenic in colon epithelial cells by interaction with the Ras signal transduction pathway, Oncogene 16 (1998) 3345–3348.
- [144] E. Marras, P. Concari, L. Cortellezzi, D. Dondi, M. De Eguileor, G. Perletti, Involvement of PI3K in PKCepsilon-mediated oncogenic signal in rat colonic epithelial cells, Int. J. Oncol. 19 (2001) 395–399.
- [145] O.E. Pardo, C. Wellbrock, U.K. Khanzada, M. Aubert, I. Arozarena, S. Davidson, F. Bowen, P.J. Parker, V.V. Filonenko, I.T. Gout, N. Sebire, R. Marais, J. Downward, M.J. Seckl, FGF-2 protects small cell lung cancer cells from apoptosis through a complex involving PKCepsilon, B-Raf and S6K2, EMBO J. 25 (2006) 3078–3088.
- [146] D. Lu, J. Huang, A. Basu, Protein kinase Cepsilon activates protein kinase B/Akt via DNA-PK to protect against tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced cell death, J. Biol. Chem. 281 (2006) 22799–22807.
- [147] C.G. Ferreira, S.W. Span, G.J. Peters, F.A. Kruyt, G. Giaccone, Chemotherapy triggers apoptosis in a caspase-8-dependent and mitochondria-controlled manner in the non-small cell lung cancer cell line NCIH460, Cancer Res. 60 (2000) 7133–7141.
- [148] G. Heusch, K. Boengler, R. Schulz, Cardioprotection: nitric oxide, protein kinases, and mitochondria, Circulation 118 (2008) 1915–1919.
- [149] D.W. Busija, T. Gaspar, F. Domoki, P.V. Katakam, F. Bari, Mitochondrial-mediated suppression of ROS production upon exposure of neurons to lethal stress: mitochondrial targeted preconditioning, Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 60 (2008) 1471–1477.
- [150] C.E. Murry, R.B. Jennings, K.A. Reimer, Preconditioning with ischemia: a delay of lethal cell injury in ischemic myocardium, Circulation 74 (1986) 1124–1136.
- [151] A.D. Costa, K.D. Garlid, Intramitochondrial signaling: interactions among mitoK⁺ATP, PKC(epsilon), ROS, and MPT Am. J. Physiol., Heart Circ. Physiol. 295 (2008) H874–H882.
- [152] K.D. Garlid, A.D. Costa, C.L. Quinlan, S.V. Pierre, P. Dos Santos, Cardioprotective signaling to mitochondria, J. Mol. Cell. Cardiol. (Dec 11 2008) (Electronic publication ahead of print).
- [153] M. Jaburek, A.D.T. Costa, J.R. Burton, C.L. Costa, K.D. Garlid, Mitochondrial PKCepsilon and mitoK⁺ATP co-purify and co-reconstitute to form a functioning signaling module in proteoliposomes, Circ. Res. 99 (2006) 878–883.
- [154] E. Murphy, C. Steenbergen, Does inhibition of glycogen synthase kinase protect in mice? Circ. Res. 103 (2008) 226–228.
- [155] G.Q. Van Etten, R.A.D. Baltimore, Induction of chronic myelogenous leukemia in mice by the P210bcr/abl gene of the Philadelphia chromosome, Science 247 (1990) 824–830.
- [156] B.J. Druker, F. Guilhot, S.G. O'Brien, I. Gathmann, H. Kantarjian, N. Gattermann, M.W. Deininger, R.T. Silver, J.M. Goldman, R.M. Stone, F. Cervantes, A. Hochhaus, B.L. Powell, J.L. Gabrilove, P. Rousselot, J. Reiffers, J.J. Cornelissen, T. Hughes, H. Agis, T. Fischer, G. Verhoef, J. Shepherd, G. Saglio, A. Gratwohl, J.L. Nielsen, J.P. Radich, B. Simonsson, K. Taylor, M. Baccarani, C. So, L. Letvak, R.A. Larson, IRIS Investigators, Five-year follow-up of patients receiving imatinib for chronic myeloid leukemia, N. Engl. J. Med. 355 (2006) 2408–2417.
- [157] S.P. Davies, H. Reddy, M. Caivano, P. Cohen, Specificity and mechanism of action of some commonly used protein kinase inhibitors, Biochem. J. 351 (2000) 95–105.
- [158] C.H. Pui, S. Jeha, New therapeutic strategies for the treatment of acute lymphoblastic leukaemia, Nat. Rev. Drug Discov. 6 (2007) 149–165.
- [159] A.A. Adjei, Blocking oncogenic Ras signaling for cancer therapy, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 93 (2001) 1062–1074.
- [160] J.S. Sebolt-Leopold, R. Herrera, Targeting the mitogen-activated protein kinase cascade to treat cancer, Nat. Rev., Cancer 4 (2004) 937–947.
- [161] E.A. Collisson, A. De, H. Suzuki, S.S. Gambhir, M.S. Kolodney, Treatment of metastatic melanoma with an orally available inhibitor of the Ras-Raf-MAPK cascade, Cancer Res. 63 (2003) 5669–5673.
- [162] D.B. Solit, L.A. Garraway, C.A. Pratilas, A. Sawai, G. Getz, A. Basso, Q. Ye, J.M. Lobo, Y. She, I. Osman, T.R. Golub, J. Sebolt-Leopold, W.R. Sellers, N. Rosen, BRAF mutation predicts sensitivity to MEK inhibition, Nature 439 (2006) 358–362.

- [163] Y. Yamamoto, R.B. Gaynor, Therapeutic potential of inhibition of the NF-κB pathway in the treatment of inflammation and cancer, J. Clin. Invest. 107 (2001) 135–142.
- [164] R.R. Nazarewicz, W.J. Zenebe, A. Parihar, S.K. Larson, E. Alidema, J. Choi, P. Ghafourifar, Tamoxifen induces oxidative stress and mitochondrial apoptosis via stimulating mitochondrial nitric oxide synthase, Cancer Res. 67 (2007) 1282–1290.
- [165] R.R. Nazarewicz, W.J. Zenebe, A. Parihar, M.S. Parihar, M. Vaccaro, C. Rink, C.K. Sen, P. Ghafourifar, 12(S)-hydroperoxyeicosatetraenoic acid (12-HETE) increases mitochondrial nitric oxide by increasing intramitochondrial calcium, Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 468 (2007) 114–120.
- [166] Z. Lu, Y. Tao, Z. Zhou, J. Zhang, C. Li, L. Ou, B. Zhao, Mitochondrial reactive oxygen species and nitric oxide-mediated cancer cell apoptosis in 2-butylamino-2demethoxyhypocrellin B photodynamic treatment, Free Radic. Biol. Med. 41 (2006) 1590–1605.
- [167] T.F. Francke, Pl3K/Akt: getting it right matters, Oncogene 27 (2008) 6473–6488.
 [168] P.W. Brian, H.G. Hemming, G.L.F. Norris, Wotmannin, an antibiotic produced by penicillium wortmanni, Br. Mycol. Soc. Trans. 40 (1957) 365–368.
- [169] C.J. Vlahos, W.F. Matter, K.Y. Hui, R.F. Brown, A specific inhibitor of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, 2-(4-morpholinyl)-8- phenyl-4H-1-benzopyran-4-one (LY294002), J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 5241–5248.
- [170] M.P. Wymann, G. Bulgarelli-Leva, M.J. Zvelebil, L. Pirola, B. Vanhaesebroeck, M.D. Waterfeld, G. Panayotou, Wortmannin inactivates phosphoinositide 3-kinase by covalent modification of Lys-802, a residue involved in the phosphate transfer reaction, Mol. Cell. Biol. 16 (1996) 1722–1733.
- [171] S.P. Davies, H. Reddy, M. Caivano, P. Cohen, Specificity and mechanism of action of some commonly used protein kinase inhibitors, Biochem. J. 351 (2000) 95–105.
- [172] J.R. Garlich, P. De, N. Dey, J.D. Su, X. Peng, A. Miller, R. Murali, Y. Lu, G.B. Mills, V. Kundra, H.K. Shu, Q. Peng, D.L. Durden, A vascular targeted pan phosphoinosite 3-kinase inhibitor prodrug, SF1126, with antitumor and antiangiogenic activity, Cancer Res. 68 (2008) 206–215.
- [173] S.M. Maira, F. Stauffer, J. Brueggen, P. Furet, C. Schnell, C. Fritsch, S. Brachmann, P. Chène, A. De Pover, K. Schoemaker, D. Fabbro, D. Gabriel, M. Simonen, L. Murphy, P. Finan, W. Sellers, C. García-Echeverría, Identification and characterization of NVP-BEZ235, a new orally available dual PI3K/mTor inhibitor with potent in vivo antitumor activity, Mol. Cancer Ther. 7 (2008) 1851–1863.
- [174] H.J. Mackay, C.J. Twelves, Targeting the protein kinase C family: are we there yet? Nat. Rev., Cancer 7 (2007) 554–562.
- [175] K.J. Way, E. Chou, G.L. King, Identification of PKCisoform- specific biological actions using pharmacological approaches, Trends hParmacol. Sci. 21 (2000) 181–187.
- [176] B.E. Andrejauskas, U. Regenass, Differential inhibition of the epidermal growth factor-, platelet-derived growth factor, and protein kinase C-mediated signal transduction pathways by staurosporine derivative CGP41251, Cancer Res. 52 (1992) 5353–5358.
- [177] J. Budworth, R. Davies, J. Malkhandi, T.W. Gant, D.R. Ferry, A. Gescher, Comparison of staurosporine and four analogues: their effects on growth, rhodamine 123 retention and binding to p-glycoprotein in multidrug-resistant MCF7/Adr cells, Br. J. Cancer 73 (1996) 1063–1068.
- [178] D.E. Schaufelberger, M.P. Koleck, J.A. Beutler, A.M. Vatakis, A.B. Alvarado, P. Andrews, L.V. Marzo, G.M. Muschik, J. Roach, J.T. Ross, The large scale isolation of bryostatin 1 from *Bugula nerutina* following current good manufacturing practices, J. Nat. Prod. 54 (1991) 1265–1270.
- [179] B.A. Hocevar, A.P. Fields, Selective translocation of beta II protein kinase C to the nucleus of human promyelocytic (HL-60) leukemia cells, J. Cell Biol. 266 (1991) 28–33.
- [180] C. Stanwell, A. Gescher, T.D. Bradshaw, G.R. Pettit, The role of protein kinase C isoenzymes inhibition caused by bryostatin-1 in human A549 lung and MCF-7 breast carcinoma cells, Int. J. Cancer 56 (1994) 584–592.
- [181] H. Hennings, P.M. Blumberg, G.R. Pettit, C.L. Herald, R. Shores, S.H. Yuspa, Bryostatin 1 activator of protein kinase C inhibits, tumor promotion by phorbol esters in sencar mouse skin, Carcinogenesis 9 (1987) 1343–1346.
- [182] H.W. Lee, L. Smith, G.R. Pettit, A. Vinitsky, J.B. Smith, Ubiquitination of protein kinase Cα and degradation by the proteosome, J. Biol. Chem. 271 (1996) 20973–20976.
- [183] Z. Szallasi, C.B. Smith, G.R. Pettit, P.M. Blumberg, Differential regulation of protein kinase C isozymes by bryostatin 1 and phorbol 12-myrstate 13-acetate in NIH 3t3 fibroblasts, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 2118–2124.
- [184] N.M. Dean, R. McKay, T.P. Condon, C.F. Bennett, Inhibition of protein kinase C-α expression in human A549 cells by antisense oligonucleotides inhibits induction of intracellular adhesion molecule 1 (ICAM-1) mRNA by phorbol esters, J. Biol. Chem. 269 (1994) 16416–16424.
- [185] D.R. Green, J.C. Reed, Mitochondria and apoptosis, Science 281 (1998) 1309–1312. [186] M.J. Goldenthal, J. Marin-Garcia, Mitochondrial signaling pathways: a receiver/
- integrator organelle, Mol. Cell. Biochem. 262 (2004) 1–16.
- [187] M. Raman, M.H. Cobb, MAP kinase modules: many roads home, Curr. Biol. 13 (2003) R886-R888.